SUPPLEMENTUM No. 16 Vol. 15, September 2010

Forum for Nordic Dermato-Venereology

Official journal of the Nordic Dermatology Association

Intracellular Signaling Pathways in Skin Inflammation and Cancer

by

Claus Johansen



Published by Society for Publication of Acta Dermato-Venereologica http://forum.medicaljournals.se

Intracellular Signaling Pathways in Skin Inflammation and Cancer

Claus Johansen



Faculty of Health Sciences

University of Aarhus

Denmark

2010

2 Claus Johansen

Forsvaret finder sted: Fredag den 29. oktober 2010, kl. 14.00 præcis, i auditorium 424, Anatomisk Institut, Aarhus Universitet Denne afhandling er i forbindelse med nedenstående anførte tidligere publicerede artikler af Det Sundhedsvidenskabelige Fakultet ved Aarhus Universitet antaget til offentligt at forsvares for den medicinske doktorgrad.

This thesis is based on the following papers:

- Johansen C, Kragballe K, Henningsen J, Westergaard M, Kristiansen K, Iversen L. 1α,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 Stimulates Activator Protein 1 DNA-Binding Activity by a Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Ras/MEK/Extracellular Signal Regulated Kinase 1/2 and c-Jun N-Terminal Kinase 1-Dependent Increase in c-Fos, Fra1 and c-Jun Expression in Human Keratinocytes. Journal of Investigative Dermatology 2003; 120: 561-570.
- II. Johansen C, Kragballe K, Rasmussen M, Norman TD, Iversen L. Activator protein 1 DNA binding activity is decreased in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin. British Journal of Dermatology 2004; 151: 600-607.
- III. Johansen C, Flindt E, Kragballe K, Henningsen J, Westergaard M, Kristiansen K, Iversen L. Inverse Regulation of the Nuclear Factor-xB Binding to the p53 and Interleukin-8 xB Response Elements in Lesional Psoriatic Skin. Journal of Investigative Dermatology 2005; 124:1284-1292.
- IV. Johansen C, Kragballe K, Henningsen J, Westergaard M, Kristiansen K, Iversen L. The mitogen-activated protein kinases p38 and ERK1/2 are increased in lesional psoriatic skin. British Journal of Dermatology 2005; 152: 37-42.
- V. Johansen C, Funding AT, Otkjaer K, Kragballe K, Jensen UB, Madsen M, Binderup L, Skak-Nielsen T, Fjording M, Iversen L. Protein Expression of TNF-α in Psoriatic Skin is Regulated at a Posttranscriptional Level by MAPK-Activated Protein Kinase 2. Journal of Immunology 2006; 176:1431-1438.
- VI. Johansen C, Moeller K, Kragballe K, Iversen L. The Activity of Caspase-1 is Increased in Lesional Psoriatic Epidermis. Journal of Investigative Dermatology 2007; 127: 2857-2864.
- VII. Johansen C, Vestergaard C, Kragballe K, Kollias G, Gaestel M, Iversen L. MK2 regulates the early stages of skin tumor promotion. Carcinogenesis, in press.

Arbejderne I-III har indgået som en del af ph.d.-afhandlingen "In vitro and in vivo regulation of the transcription factors AP-1 and NF-*μ*B by 1α,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 and Calcipotriol in human skin" (Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Aarhus, 2003).

De øvrige arbejder IV-VII, eller deri indgående resultater, har ikke tidligere været indleveret med henblik på opnåelse af en akademisk grad.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ΔP-1	Activator protein 1	
ARE	Adenvlate/uridvlate-rich elements	
ATE	Activating transcription factor	
	Adenvlate/uridvlate	
RMK1	Big MAP kinase 1	
CDC	Cell division cycle	
CHK	Checkpoint kinase	
	Cytosolic phospholipase A2	
CDED	CPE (aAMD responsive element) hinding protein	
DC	Dendritie cell	
DU	Dimothulfumorato	
DUSD	Dual crasificity protein phoenhotoco	
DUSP	Eulerspecificity protein phosphatase	
EDV	Extracellular signal regulated kinasa	
EKK HMCN1	Extracentular signal regulated killase	
	High-mobility gloup N1	
IIIIKINF Han 27	Heterogeneous nuclear monucleoprotein	
HSp2/	Heat snock protein 27	
IKB		
IFN	Interferon	
	IKB KINASe	
IL ID		
IP DW	Incontinentia pigmenti	
JNK	c-Jun N-terminal kinase	
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide	
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase	
MAPKK	MAPK kinase	
MAPKKK	MAPK kinase kinase	
Mdm2	Murine double minute 2	
МКР	MAPK phosphatase	
MNK	MAPK-integrating kinase	
NEMO	NF-KB essential modulator	
NF-κB	Nuclear factor KB	
NIK	NF-KB inducing kinase	
NLS	Nuclear localization signal	
MMP	Metalloproteinase	
PSF	PTB-associated splicing factor	
PTB	Polypyrimidine tract-binding protein	
RHD	Rel-homology domain	
SAPK	Stress-activated protein kinase	
SRF	Serum response factor	
STAT	Signal transducers and activators of transcription	
TCF	Ternary complex factor	
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor	
TPA	12-O-tetradecanoyl phorbol 13-acetate	
TTP	Tristetraprolin	
UV	Ultraviolet	
VDR	Vitamin D receptor	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	4
PREFACE	6
INTRODUCTION	7
PSORIASIS	8
Treatment of psoriasis	9
INTRACELLULAR SIGNALING	10
The MAPK signaling pathway	10
p38 MAPK	11
ERK1 and ERK2	11
JNK1-3	12
ERK5	12
MK2	12
MSK1 and MSK2	14
MNK1 and MNK2	15
TRANSCRIPTION FACTORS	16
Activator protein 1 (AP-1)	16
AP-1 in the skin	16
Nuclear factor κB (NF- κB)	17
$NF-\kappa B$ in the skin	18
CANCER AND INFLAMMATION	20
DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	21
FUTURE STUDIES	24
DANSK RESUMÉ	25
REFERENCES	26

PREFACE

This thesis is a result of my work carried out from 2002 to 2009 at the Department of Dermatology, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark. My studies would not have been possible without the help and support from all my colleagues, co-authors and supervisors.

Especially, I would like to thank Associate Professor Lars Iversen, M.D., DMSc who introduced me to the interesting world of signaling pathways in the skin. He always encouraged me with helpful advice and discussions and supported me with his enthusiasm and friendship.

I would also like to thank Professor Knud Kragballe, M.D., DMSc, for his support and interest in my research and for providing excellent laboratory facilities with an inspiring and stimulating atmosphere.

I also thank all my co-authors and colleagues, Anne Toftegaard Funding, Kristian Otkjær, Uffe Birk Jensen, Mogens Madsen, Lise Binderup, Tine Skak-Nielsen, Marianne Scheel Fjording, Kristine Møller, Christian Vestergaard, George Kollias, Matthias Gaestel, Borbala Gesser, Rasmus Boye Kjellerup, Maria Luise Salskov-Iversen, Karin Stenderup, Cecilia Rosada Kjeldsen, Jette Lindorf Riis, Karsten Kristiansen, Majken Westergaard, Jeanette Henningsen, Mads Rasmussen, Tomas Norman Dam and Esben Flindt, for good collaboration and interesting discussions.

For expert technical assistance I want to thank Winnie Heidemann and Annette Blak Rasmussen.

Financial support was granted by The Danish Medical Research Agency, The Danish Psoriasis Foundation, The Leo-Pharma Research Foundation, The Kgl. Hoftbundtmager Aage Bangs Fond, The Familien Hede-Nielsen Fonden, The Augustinus Fonden and the University of Aarhus.

Aarhus, December 2009

Claus Johansen

INTRODUCTION

The skin has a crucial role as a barrier to the external environment and its associated microflora. Therefore, efficient functioning of the immune system in the skin is critical. Some of the most common inflammatory skin diseases are atopic dermatitis, allergic contact dermatitis and psoriasis. Recent discoveries have highlighted the importance of intracellular signaling pathways as key players in the pathogenesis of different inflammatory skin diseases, including psoriasis. However, the exact role by which intracellular signaling pathways are involved in the pathogenesis of psoriasis is still not fully understood. Therefore, a better understanding of these different signaling pathways may offer new therapeutic targets.

PSORIASIS

Psoriasis is a chronic inflammatory skin disease affecting approximately 2-3% of the population (1, 2). There are two main forms of psoriasis: psoriasis pustulosa and psoriasis vulgaris. The most common clinical form of psoriasis is psoriasis vulgaris, accounting for approximately 85-90% of the cases (2). It is characterized by sharply, demarcated, erythematous, scaling plaques which typically affect the elbows, knees, scalp and intergluteal cleft, but can be present all over the body (Fig. 1). Many different theories of the pathogenesis of psoriasis have been made over the last decades. Psoriasis was originally considered to be a primary keratinization disorder of the skin. However, more recent evidence indicated that the epidermal changes in psoriasis occur in response to cellular immune infiltrates in the skin, leading to the current general consensus that psoriasis is a T-cell-mediated inflammatory disease (3-5).

Histologically, psoriasis is characterized by marked thickening of the epidermis and elongation of the rete ridges, due to increased proliferation of the keratinocytes (Fig. 1). The differentiation of the keratinocytes is abnormal in psoriasis, which is reflected by the loss of the granular layer and presence of nuclei in the cornified layer (4). In addition, there are elongated blood vessels in the papillary dermal region owing to an increased angiogenesis, which also causes the visible redness of psoriatic skin lesions. Other distinctive histological characteristics of psoriatic skin lesions include the presence of neutrophils forming the Munroe micro abscesses in the stratum corneum, significant mononuclear infiltrates in the epidermis as well as marked infiltration of mononuclear leukocytes such as T cells and dendritic cells (DCs) into the dermis (6).

Psoriasis has a complex genetic basis and so far genome scans have identified at least 19 genetic susceptibility loci



Fig. 1. A) Psoriasis vulgaris characterized by thickening, well demarked, erythematous plaques. B and C) Hematoxylin and eosin staining of (B) nonlesional and (C) lesional psoriatic skin. Scale bar = $100 \mu m$.

(6, 7). So far, few of the genes within these loci have been identified and their association with psoriasis has not always been replicated in studies of other populations. The only locus which has consistently been identified in genetic screens of families with psoriasis is the MHC locus on the short arm of chromosome 6. This locus is known as psoriasis susceptibility 1 (PSORS1) (6). In addition to gene loci predisposing to psoriasis, molecular genetic studies have revealed a number of psoriasis related gene polymorphisms. These include promoter polymorphisms for TNF- α and IL-1 β (8, 9), macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) gene polymorphism (10), as well as gene polymorphisms in the IL-12/II-23(p40), IL-23(p19) and IL-23R regions (11).

The pathogenesis of psoriasis is not fully understood at present, but since the early 1990s it has been considered as a T cell mediated disease where DCs ingest and process a putative exogenous or endogenous antigen, migrate to the regional lymph nodes where they activate T cells (12). Until recently, psoriasis has been considered mainly to be a TH1 driven autoimmune inflammatory skin disease defined by a cytokine pattern consisting of IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-1, -2, -3, -6, -8, epidermal growth factor (EGF) and TGF- α (13, 14). However, recent findings have revealed a potential role for IL-23 and TH17 responses in the pathogenesis of psoriasis (15, 16). In support of this, an increased number of TH17 cells have been identified in the dermis and epidermis of psoriatic skin compared with normal skin (17). Moreover, increased expressions of IL-17A, IL-17C, IL-17F and IL-23 have been demonstrated in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin (18-20). Thus, instead of being a TH1-mediated disease, psoriasis is now thought to be a mixed TH1 and TH17 inflammatory autoimmune disease.

Treatment of psoriasis

Vitamin D and different synthetic vitamin D analogues such as calcipotriol have been widely used in the treatment of psoriasis (21–23). These drugs were known to modulate epidermal growth and differentiation, suggesting their mode of action in psoriasis, but later a variety of effects on cells of the immune system were also demonstrated (23). The vitamin D analogues are mainly used in the treatment of mild to moderate psoriasis, whereas systemic treatments with cyclosporine, methotrexate and acitretin are used for moderate to severe

psoriasis. However, the treatment of moderate to severe psoriasis has been challenged in recent years by the emergence of biological therapies. Especially, biological drugs targeting TNF- α such as etanercept, infliximab and adalimumab have proved to be very efficient in the treatment of psoriasis (12, 24, 25). The fact that psoriasis responds very well to anti-TNF- α therapy does not rule out T cells as important players in the pathogenesis of psoriasis. Also agents which target T cells, such as alefacept and efalizumab, have been shown to reduce the symptoms of psoriasis (26). However, the concept that T cells with a TH1 cytokine profile are key triggers of psoriasis has been challenged by an increased knowledge of the contribution to the pathogenesis of psoriasis made by other immune components such as keratinocytes, DCs and TH17 cells (4, 27). The latest addition to the biological drugs used in the treatment of moderate to severe psoriasis is ustekinumab, a human monoclonal antibody which binds the shared p40 subunit of IL-12 and IL-23 (28, 29). This therapeutic approach is conceptually new, because it targets mainly dendritic-cell-derived cytokines, in contrast to the broader targeting of anti-TNF- α therapies. Although the new biological therapies have marked effects on psoriasis they fail, as well, in some cases. For example disease responsiveness might lack, resistance in long-term treatment maybe induced and risks of opportunistic infections is present. Thus, there are still major needs for identification of new targets in the treatment of psoriasis. A new concept in the treatment of psoriasis could be to target intracellular signaling pathways by small molecules.

The role of intracellular signaling pathways as well as transcription factors in the pathogenesis of psoriasis is still not clearly defined. Transcription factors such as STAT1, STAT3, NF-kB and AP-1 are all dysregulated in psoriatic skin (II, III), (30, 31). However, the specific upstream activators or repressors of these transcription factors in psoriasis are still not fully known. Recently, several different intracellular signaling molecules have been suggested as targets for future therapies (32). Especially, the p38 MAPK signaling pathway has been demonstrated to play a significant role in inflammatory processes including psoriasis (IV-VI), (33, 34) and inhibitors of p38 MAPK and its downstream targets are considered as possible future treatments for psoriasis and other inflammatory diseases.

INTRACELLULAR SIGNALING

Communication between the cell membrane receptors and the nucleus allow cells to respond to extracellular danger signals. Rapid and adequate transduction of this information is critical for appropriate cell reactions and survival. Intracellular signal transduction pathways act as messengers of information from the extracellular environment to the genes inside the nucleus. Some of the most prominent among the known signal transduction pathways which control these events are the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) cascades.

The MAPK signaling pathway

The MAPK family members are serine/threonine protein kinases which play an essential role in signal transduction by modulating gene transcription in the nucleus in response to changes in the cellular environment (35). MAPKs control key cellular functions, including proliferation, differentiation, migration, apoptosis, cellular stress and inflammatory responses, and participate in a number of disease states including acute and chronic inflammation and cancer (36-40). In mammals, there are at least four distinctly regulated groups of MAPKs: the extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1 and 2 (ERK1 and ERK2); c-Jun N-terminal kinases 1, 2 and 3 (JNK1, JNK2 and JNK3); p38 MAPKs ($p38\alpha, -\beta, -\gamma$ and $-\delta$);

and ERK5 (41). Each group of MAPKs can be stimulated by a separate protein kinase cascade which includes sequential activation of a specific MAPK kinase kinase (MAPKKK or MEKK) and a MAPK kinase (MAPKK, MKK or MEK), which in turn phosphorylates and activates their downstream MAPKs (35) (Fig. 2). In general, the activity of ERK1 and ERK2 is stimulated in response to growth factors and phorbol esters, whereas p38 MAPK and JNK are most potently activated by proinflammatory cytokines and environmental stresses such as osmotic shock and UV irradiation (42). That is why p38 MAPK and JNK proteins are also known as stressactivated protein kinases (SAPKs).

The numerous functions of the MAPKs are mediated through phosphorylation of several substrates, including transcription factors, phospholipases, and cytoskeletal proteins. MAPKs also phosphorylate, and thereby activate, several protein kinases termed MAPK-activated protein kinases (MKs), which represent an additional enzymatic and amplification step in the MAPK signaling cascade (Fig. 2). The MK family includes the MAPK-activated protein kinases (MKs), the mitogen- and stress-activated protein kinases (MSKs), the ribosomal S6 kinases (RSKs) and the MAPK-integrating kinases (MNKs), which perform overlapping and unique biological functions (43).



Fig. 2. A simplified schematic overview of the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling cascade. Activation of the MAPK leads to activation of the MKs, which in turn leads to a regulation of the specific substrates.

р38 МАРК

Inflammatory stimuli, such as LPS, TNF and IL-1 are the major inducers of p38 MAPK. The fact that LPS induces p38 MAPK led to the first description of this molecule, because p38 MAPK was originally identified as an LPS-activated gene (44). p38 MAPK is activated by the upstream kinases MEK3 and MEK6 by dual phosphorylation at threonine 180 and tyrosine 182 (45). p38 MAPK has been demonstrated to be present both in the nucleus and cytoplasm of quiescent cells (43). However, upon cell stimulation, the cellular localization of p38 MAPK is not fully understood. Some evidence suggests that, following activation, p38 MAPK translocate from the cytoplasm to the nucleus (46), but other data indicate that activated p38 MAPK is also present in the cytoplasm of stimulated cells (47).

To date, four different p38 MAPK isoforms have been identified, and include p38 α , - β , - γ and - δ . All isoforms are serine-threonine protein kinases which share the conserved phosphorylation motif Thr-Gly-Tyr (TGY) in their activation loop. The p38 α is the best characterized isoform, and together with p38 β it is ubiquitously expressed (48, 49). It has been suggested that $p38\alpha$ and, to a lesser extent, $p38\beta$ play important roles in mediating keratinocyte responses to cellular stress (50). In support of this, recent results from our group using p38β/δ knockout mice in an acute contact dermatitis model, demonstrated that p38a is the most important isoform in the induction of skin inflammation (submitted data). Similar results were obtained in another study, using an acute and chronic inflammation model (51). p38a, but not p38 β , was shown to be necessary for the development of acute and chronic inflammatory responses. Interestingly, recent results have suggested a dual function for p38a coordinating both inflammatory and anti-inflammatory responses (52). The p388 has been shown to play an important role in inducing keratinocyte differentiation (50), and like all other p38 MAPK isoforms it responds to inflammatory and toxic environmental triggers (53). Together with p38 α and $-\beta$, the phosphorylation/activation of p388 was demonstrated to be increased in psoriatic skin (IV). p38y is involved in myocyte differentiation, regulating proteins such as syntrophin which is a synapse-associated protein (54). It is predominantly expressed in skeletal muscle, whereas it is not expressed in human epidermis (IV) (55).

Activated p38 MAPK can upregulate cytokine production by several mechanisms, including direct phosphorylation of transcription factors (48) and through stabilization and increased translation of mRNAs containing 3'untranslated region adenylate/uridylate-rich elements (AREs) by phosphorylation of ARE binding proteins (56-58). IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8, TNF- α , IL-12/IL-23(p40), IL-23(p19), IL-18 and IL-20 are all inflammatory cytokines regulated through the p38 MAPK pathway (V, VI), (59–64). As for p38 MAPK, these cytokines have been demonstrated to be related to inflammatory diseases such as psoriasis and rheumatoid arthritis.

Recently, we and others demonstrated increased activity of p38 MAPK in lesional psoriatic skin (IV) (65) (Fig. 3). Therefore, p38 MAPK has been suggested to represent a possible target of therapeutic intervention in psoriasis and other inflammatory diseases. In animal studies, however, p38 MAPK inhibitors have demonstrated adverse effects affecting the liver and the heart (66, 67). It is therefore critical to describe and understand the p38 MAPK signaling pathway in inflammatory diseases like psoriasis in order to identify alternative and maybe even better targets for future anti-inflammatory therapies. Another encouraging approach is targeting downstream the p38 MAPK. This may avoid some of the adverse effects observed with p38 MAPK inhibitors, and kinases downstream p38 MAPK may be even better targets because they integrate signals from upstream pathways. For instance a recent publication demonstrated that p38a knockout cells have increased levels of activated JNK, suggesting that p38 MAPK antagonizes the JNK pathway (68). Targeting downstream p38 MAPK may therefore avoid compensatory increased activation of other signaling pathways. Recently, our group have demonstrated increased activities of the downstream kinases MSK1, MSK2 and MK2 in psoriatic skin, suggesting some of these to be possible targets for anti-inflammatory therapy (V) (33, 34). In addition, we have recently demonstrated increased activity of caspase-1 as well as increased levels of IL-18 in lesional psoriatic skin (VI). We showed that the secretion of IL-18 from cultured human keratinocytes was regulated by a p38 MAPK/caspase-1 dependent mechanism, making caspase-1 a potential target in the treatment of psoriasis (VI).

ERK1 and ERK2

ERK1 and ERK2 were the first MAPKs to be characterized. Two isoforms, ERK1 and ERK2 (also known as p44MAPK and p42MAPK, respectively) have been identified. ERK1 and ERK2 are predominantly activated by growth factors, serum and phorbol esters and, to a lesser extent, by cytokines



Fig. 3. The p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) kinase activity is increased in lesional psoriatic skin. Kinase activity was determined by an in vitro kinase assay using ATF-2 as a substrate.

and osmotic stress (69). ERK1 and ERK2 are distributed throughout quiescent cells, but upon stimulation, ERK1 and ERK2 accumulates in the nucleus (70, 71). An important role of ERK activation is the regulation or modulation of gene expression. Once activated, ERK1 and ERK2 can target numerous protein kinases and transcription factors, including MSK1/2, MNK1/2 and AP-1 (72, 73) (Fig. 2).

ERK1 and ERK2 have both been demonstrated in the epidermis as well as in normal human keratinocytes in vitro, and have been implicated as key regulators of keratinocyte differentiation (74). For instance, we demonstrated that vitamin D3-induced keratinocyte differentiation was mediated through an ERK1 and ERK2 dependent mechanism (I). Increased expression of ERK1 and ERK2 in the basal and lower suprabasal layer of lesional psoriatic skin has been demonstrated (75), as well as an increase in the phosphorylated/activated form of ERK1 and ERK2 (IV), (65, 76). Furthermore, in a previous study ERK activation was shown to play an important role in epidermal hyperproliferation and skin inflammation (77).

In addition, the MEK/ERK signaling pathway is involved in cell proliferation and survival, and for that reason, inhibitors of the MEK/ERK pathway are entering clinical trials as potential anticancer agents (78, 79). Several tumors are known to express constitutive levels of activated ERK1 and ERK2, and ERK activation is critical for a large number of Ras-induced cellular responses. Interestingly, Ras has been shown to be mutated in 30% of all human cancers, while B-Raf is mutated in 60% of malignant melanomas (80, 81).

JNK1-3

Three members of the JNK family have been identified in mammals, JNK1, JNK2 and JNK3 (also known as SAPKy, SAPKα and SAPKβ, respectively) (82, 83). JNK was originally identified as the UV-induced factor responsible for phosphorylating and thereby activating the proto-oncogene transcription factor c-Jun (84). Similar to ERK1, ERK2 and p38 MAPK, JNK activation requires dual phosphorylation on tyrosine and threonine residues. The MAPKKs which catalyze this reaction are known as MEK4 and MEK7, which are themselves phosphorylated and thereby activated by several MAPKKKs, including MEKK1-4, MLK3 and ASK1 (Fig. 2). Once activated JNKs translocate to the nucleus where they exert their effects on numerous transcription factors such as c-Jun, JunB, JunD, ATF2, c-Myc, TCF/Elk-1 and p53 (39, 85-87). Activation of the JNK signaling pathway plays an important role in regulating apoptosis as well as tumorigenesis and inflammation. There are currently no known JNK-activated MKs.

In the skin, all three isoforms of the JNKs have been demonstrated in cultured human keratinocytes in vitro, and recent results have demonstrated that JNK1, but not JNK2 and JNK3, is involved in the UV-induced signal transduc-

tion in human epidermis (88). Furthermore, studies using JNK1-deficient mice have suggested that JNK1 is a crucial suppressor of skin tumor development (89). The fact that immunohistochemical analyses of normal human skin have revealed that phosphorylated JNK1 is expressed in the nuclei in the suprabasal-granular cell layer (90) and that vitamin D3-induced differentiation in human keratinocytes is mediated through a JNK1 dependent mechanism (I), indicates that JNK1 participates in the regulation of gene transcription in differentiating human keratinocytes.

ERK5

ERK5, also known as BMK1, is a recently identified MAPK which is being studied intensely (91, 92). Upon stimulation ERK5 is activated specifically by a member of the MEK family of kinases known as MEK5 (93) (Fig. 2). ERK5 is expressed in many human tissues, but is most abundant in heart and skeletal muscle (94). It has never been studied in human skin. Recently, however, it was demonstrated to be expressed in mouse keratinocytes (95). Moreover, previous studies have demonstrated ERK5 to be expressed in fibroblasts (96) and mast cells (97).

ERK5 activates a distinct set of transcription factors implicated in cell cycle regulation. Some of the transcription factors which are directly activated by ERK5 phosphorylation include c-Fos and Fra1 (98), two protein members of the AP-1 family. In addition, ERK5 plays a critical role in the regulation of c-Jun expression by controlling the activity of the transcription factor MEF-2 which binds to a MEF-2 response element within the c-Jun promoter (99). Other transcription factors regulated by ERK5 include CREB, Ets-1 and c-Myc, some of which are also shared by ERK1 and ERK2, reflecting a degree of redundancy among MAPK targets.

MK2

MAPK-activated protein kinase 2 (MK2) is a serine/threonine kinase regulated by direct phosphorylation by $p38\alpha$ (100). In its inactive form, MK2 is located in the nucleus. Upon activation by $p38\alpha$, MK2 rapidly translocates from the nucleus to the cytoplasm and also cotransports $p38\alpha$ back to the cytoplasm (47, 101). Using a p38 MAPK inhibitor and a gene targeting approach in mice, it has been demonstrated that stress-induced MK2 activation is exclusively dependent on $p38\alpha$ (102, 103). MK2 is activated upon different stress conditions such as UV-irradiation, heat shock, LPS or IL-1 treatment and participate in diverse cellular processes such as cytokine production (V), (104, 105), endocytosis (106), reorganization of the cytoskeleton (107), cell migration (108), cell cycle control (109) and apoptosis (VII).

MK2 has been demonstrated to play a key role in inflammatory processes (110). MK2-deficient mice showed an increased resistance to LPS-induced endotoxic shock, due to a 90% reduction of the TNF- α production (104). In addition, LPS stimulated cells derived from MK2-deficient mice have reduced levels of several inflammatory cytokines including IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α and IFN- γ , indicating a pivotal role of MK2 in inflammatory responses (104). MK2 regulates the stability and translation of TNF- α and IL-6 mRNAs through a process which involves the AU-rich elements in the 3'noncoding region of these mRNAs (111). Tristetraprolin (TTP), a protein which controls the stability and translation of TNF- α mRNA (112), has recently been identified as a direct substrate for MK2 (113). Phosphorylation of TTP by MK2 increases its stability and binding to 14-3-3 proteins, and thereby stimulates TNF- α expression (57).

Recently, we demonstrated increased levels of the phosphorylated/activated form of MK2 in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin (Fig. 4). In addition, we showed that the mRNA expression of TNF- α was unchanged between lesional and nonlesional psoriatic skin, whereas the protein level of TNF- α was increased in lesional compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin. These data, together with in vitro studies demonstrating decreased

TNF- α protein levels after transfection of cultured human keratinocytes with MK2 siRNA, suggests that MK2 regulates TNF- α at a posttranscriptional level in psoriatic skin (V).

In another study, it was demonstrated that MK2-deficient mice show increased resistance to collagen-induced arthritis, a murine model of rheumatoid arthritis (114). In a model of experimental asthma, the endothelial permeability as well as expression of specific chemokines and adhesion molecules were reduced in the lung of allergen treated MK2-deficient mice, indicating that MK2 is critical for the development of lung inflammation (115). Finally, in a recent paper we demonstrated that MK2-deficient mice have reduced oxazoloneinduced acute allergic contact dermatitis (116). The significant role of MK2 in psoriasis, collagen-induced arthritis, lung inflammation and acute allergic contact dermatitis disclose MK2 as a key player in the pathogenesis of these inflammatory diseases, and qualifies MK2 as a promising target for the development of small molecule inhibitors which can be used as anti-inflammatory therapeutics.





Fig. 4. Increased phosphorylation of MK2 in lesional psoriatic skin (B and C) compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin (A), as determined by immunofluorescence analysis. Nuclear staining was performed using DAPI (blue). Green demonstrates keratin 14 and red demonstrated phosphorylated MK2. Yellow indicates co-localization (B and C). (A and B) magnification x 10 and (C) magnification x 40. (D) Kinase activity was determined by an in vitro kinase activity assay using Hsp27 as a substrate.

Several substrates for MK2 have been identified, including Hsp27, TTP, hnRNP A0, HuR, CREB, SRF, ER81 and Mdm2 (113, 117-123) (Fig. 2). In a previous study, MK2 was demonstrated to directly phosphorylate CDC25B and CDC25C in UV-treated osteosarcoma cells. In the same study, it was shown that MK2 knockdown leads to loss of the G2/M checkpoint, and therefore MK2 was suggested to be a third member of the DNA-damage-checkpoint-kinase family which functions in parallel with CHK1 and CHK2 (109). The p53-interacting ubiquitin ligase Mdm2 was recently identified as a target of MK2. Mdm2 was demonstrated to be phosphorylated/activated by MK2 leading to increased degradation of p53, and MK2-deficeint mouse embryonic fibroblasts were found to have reduced Mdm2 phosphorylation and elevated p53 protein levels, suggesting that MK2 plays a role in moderating the extent and duration of the p53 response (123). MK2, therefore, seems to play a role in the regulation of both inflammation and apoptosis. In support of this, we recently demonstrated that MK2 regulates the early stages of skin tumor promotion. MK2-deficient mice developed significantly fewer skin tumors compared with both TNF- α -deficient mice and wild-type mice in a chemical carcinogenesis model (VII) (Fig. 5). MK2 was demonstrated to play a critical role during tumor initiation in regulating apoptosis in DNA-damaged cells through a Mdm2 mediated stabilization of p53 (VII).

Besides playing a critical role in the early stages of tumor promotion, MK2 was recently shown to be essential in mediating cell death. This was demonstrated in an experimental model resembling the late stage of tumor promotion using p53-deficient cells (124). Tumor cells lacking functional p53 survive DNA-damaging chemotherapeutic drugs through a p38 MAPK/MK2-dependent mechanism. In contrast, in p53-proficient cells, signaling through this pathway was dispensable for survival after DNA-damage. Therefore, the targeting of MK2 as a strategy to specifically eradicate p53defective tumor cells with DNA-damaging chemotherapy was suggested (124).

MSK1 and MSK2

Mitogen- and stress-activated protein kinase (MSK) 1 and 2 are serine/threonine protein kinases which are activated by both the p38 MAPK and ERK1/2 signaling pathways (125, 126) (Fig. 2). Sequence comparisons between MSK1 (also called RLPK) and MSK2 (also called RSKB) revealed more than 75% identity between these two kinases (127). MSK1 and MSK2 are widely expressed in human tissues including the skin (33, 34, 127). MSKs are predominantly located in the nucleus of quiescent and activated cells, and a nuclear localization sequence has been found in the C-terminal region (128), indicating that MSKs preferentially phosphorylates nuclear substrates.

Because of the dual activation mode, MSKs can be activated by both mitogens such as serum and growth factors as well as stress stimuli such as inflammatory cytokines, UV-ir-



Fig. 5. Skin carcinogenesis in wild-type, $\text{TNF}-\alpha^{-/-}$ and $\text{MK2}^{-/-}$ mice. (A-C) Wild-type mice (n=14), $\text{TNF}-\alpha^{-/-}$ mice (n=11) and $\text{MK2}^{-/-}$ mice (n=15) were treated topically with one dose of 25 µg DMBA and then one week later with 4 µg TPA three times weekly for 15 weeks. (A) Percentage of papilloma-bearing mice in each group. (B) Average number of papillomas per mouse over time. (C) Representative picture of wild-type, $\text{TNF}-\alpha^{-/-}$ and $\text{MK2}^{-/-}$ mice at the end of the experiment shown in (A) and (B).

radiation and hydrogen peroxide. Upon activation, MSK1 and MSK2 are capable of phosphorylating multiple transcription factors and nuclear proteins, thereby regulating the expression of a number of specific genes (Fig. 2). cAMP-response element binding protein (CREB) and activating transcription factor (ATF1) are two transcription factors phosphorylated by the MSKs (127, 129). Embryonic fibroblasts derived from MSK1/2 double knockout mice revealed a complete abolishment of CREB and ATF1 phosphorylation in response to anisomycin and UV-irradiation (130), supporting the role of MSK1 and MSK2 in CREB phosphorylation. Another target of the MSKs is the p65 subunit of the transcription factor NF- κ B which has been demonstrated to be phosphorylated by MSK1 in response to TNF- α in fibroblasts (131). Other

transcription factors targeted by the MSKs include STAT1, STAT3 and ER81 (132-134). In a previous study, the phosphorylation of histone H3 and HMGN1 (also known as HMG-14) was demonstrated to be abolished in fibroblasts lacking MSK1 and MSK2, suggesting that the MSKs are the major kinases for histone H3 and HMGN1 in response to mitogenic and stress stimuli in fibroblasts (135).

MSK dysregulation has recently been linked to psoriasis. Significantly higher amounts of phosphorylated/activated MSK1 and MSK2 were demonstrated in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin. Moreover, CREB and ATF1 phosphorylation levels were found to be elevated in psoriatic skin biopsies (33, 34). Furthermore, MSK1 was demonstrated to regulate the production of proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , IL-6 and IL-8 (34). Interestingly, another study showed that dimethylfumarate (DMF), which is commonly used to treat psoriasis, is able to inhibit IL-1 β -induced MSK1 and MSK2 phosphorylation in cultured normal human keratinocytes. Concomitantly, p65, CREB and ATF1 phosphorylation was also abolished (136). Together, these data suggest that MSK1 and MSK2 play a role in the pathogenesis of psoriasis.

On the contrary, we have also recently demonstrated that MSK1 and MSK2 act as negative regulators of toll-likereceptor (TLR) signaling. Using MSK1 and MSK2 double deficient macrophages, the MSKs were found to be required to limit TLR4-induced production of the inflammatory cytokines TNF- α , IL-6 and IL-12, through an induction of DUSP1 and IL-10 (137). In addition, mice double deficient in MSK1 and MSK2 were hypersensitive to LPS-induced endotoxic shock and showed prolonged inflammation in a model of irritative contact eczema (137). These data indicate that although ERK1/2 and p38 MAPK play an important role in inflammation, these kinases also activate negative feedback systems critical in the prevention of uncontrolled inflammation.

MNK1 and MNK2

The MAPK-interacting kinases (MNK) 1 and 2 form a subfamily of MKs which was discovered in 1997 (138). MNK1 and MNK2 show approximately 70% homology in regard to amino acids sequence, mostly differing within their Cterminal region (43). The MNKs are activated through both the p38 MAPK and the ERK1/2 signaling pathway, but not the JNK signaling pathway (139). Transcription of both the MNK1 and MNK2 gene generates two splice variants designated MNK1a, MNK1b, MNK2a and MNK2b (140-142). The MNK isoforms differ in their cellular localization, in that the MNK1b and MNK2b are primarily located in the nucleus of quiescent cells, whereas the MNK1a and MNK2a are mainly found in the cytoplasm, but with the capability of actively shuttling between the cytoplasm and the nucleus (43, 141, 143). The best characterized substrate for the MNKs is the eukaryotic initiation factor (eIF) 4E, a translation initiation factor which binds the 5'-cap structure found on mRNAs (139). Other substrates for the MNKs include cPLA2, hnRNP A1, PSF and sprouty (144-147) (Fig. 2).

An association between the activity of MNK1, as judged by phosphorylation of eIF4E, and the production of the inflammatory cytokines TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-6 has been demonstrated in different cell lines, including cultured normal human keratinocytes (145, 148–150). Moreover, the expression and phosphorylation levels of eIF4E were recently demonstrated to be augmented in lesional psoriatic epidermis (151), suggesting that MNK1 contributes to the expression of proinflammatory cytokines found in inflammatory skin diseases.

TRANSCRIPTION FACTORS

The ability to respond to extracellular signals is essential for the development, survival, and the potential of all living organisms to adapt to changing and adverse environmental conditions. A common response to extracellular signals involves changes in the rate of gene transcription. The most common way to regulate gene expression in response to extracellular signals is by modulating the activity of transcription factors. Transcription factors are proteins which bind to specific regulatory sequences in a target gene to increase (or sometimes decrease) gene transcription and subsequently protein synthesis. They are activated by numerous extracellular stimuli acting through surface receptors and several types of kinases, or directly by ligands such as corticosteroids and vitamins (152, 153).

Today numerous transcription factors are known. Two of these, which are known to play an essential role in the skin, are activator protein 1 (AP-1) and nuclear factor κB (NF- κB).

Activator protein 1 (AP-1)

Even though AP-1 was one of the first transcription factors to be identified (154), its biological relevance and physiological functions are still being unraveled. AP-1 regulates gene transcription in response to a variety of extracellular stimuli and has been demonstrated to be involved in a wide range of cellular processes, including cell proliferation, survival, death and differentiation. The AP-1 DNA binding site was originally described to be responsive to 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate (TPA), and therefore the AP-1 DNA binding site in various promoter regions is also known as the TPA response element (TRE: 5'-TGA C TCA-3')(154, 155). It is now apparent that AP-1 is a dimer composed of proteins belonging to the Jun (c-Jun, JunB, JunD), Fos (c-Fos, FosB, Fra1 and Fra2), Maf (c-Maf, MafB, MafA, MafG/F/K, Nr1) and ATF (ATF2, Lrf1/ATF3, B-ATF, JDP1, JDP2) subfamilies (156, 157). However, this thesis will focus primarily on Jun and Fos.

Besides being able to form stable heterodimers with Fos proteins, Jun family proteins can also form homodimers. Unlike Jun, Fos proteins do not form homodimers, and because dimer formation is a prerequisite for DNA binding, Fos proteins do not bind to DNA by themselves (158). Jun and Fos proteins are regulated in response to extracellular stimuli such as growth factors, hormones, cytokines, bacterial and viral infections, and a variety of physical and chemical stresses (159). Serum and growth factors induce AP-1 through activation of ERK 1/2 and JNKs. Once activated ERK 1/2 and JNKs translocate to the nucleus to phosphorylate the ternary complex factor (TCF/Elk-1) which leads to an induction of c-Fos (87, 160, 161). Moreover, ERK 1/2 also directly phosphorylates Fra1 and Fra2 in response to serum stimulation (162) (Fig. 2).

AP-1 in the skin

AP-1 has been suggested to be involved in important functions in the epidermis such as differentiation, wound repair and carcinogenesis (163, 164). The expression pattern of Jun and Fos proteins has been examined in both mouse and human epidermis (165, 166). In human epidermis c-Jun was found only in the granular layer whereas c-Fos was found both in the spinous and granular layer but not in the basal layer. In contrast, JunB and JunD were ubiquitously expressed in all epidermal layers. This distinct expression pattern of the AP-1 subunits in the epidermis suggests that AP-1 plays an essential role in skin physiology although this could not be confirmed in a knockout mouse model. Mice lacking c-Fos, FosB or JunD did not show any specific skin phenotype (167).

Several studies strongly suggest that AP-1 plays a pivotal role in the regulation of epidermal differentiation (168, 169). In cultured normal human keratinocytes we have demonstrated that the active form of vitamin D3, 1α , 25(OH)2D3, increases the DNA binding activity of AP-1 resulting in an increased differentiation of the keratinocytes (170). In addition, we found that the 1α ,25(OH)2D3-induced increase in the AP-1 DNA binding activity was mediated through a PI3-k/Ras/MEK/ERK1/2 and JNK1 dependent mechanism resulting in an increased expression of c-Fos, Fra1 and c-Jun (I). In a different study we demonstrated that the AP-1 DNA binding activity is impaired in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin (II). Moreover, we found that the protein and mRNA expression of c-Fos. Fra1 and c-Jun was reduced in lesional compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin, whereas the protein and mRNA expression of JunB was elevated, demonstrating that a specific regulation of the various AP-1 proteins is taking place in lesional psoriatic skin. Furthermore, these data indicate a role of AP-1 in the pathogenesis of psoriasis which is further supported by the finding that topical treatment of psoriatic skin with calcipotriol (a vitamin D analogue) leads to a normalization of the AP-1 DNA binding activity and its subunits c-Fos, Fra1, c-Jun and JunB preceding the morphological normalization of the skin (II).

In contrast to our data and others demonstrating elevated levels of JunB in psoriatic skin (171), a study by Zenz et al. recently demonstrated reduced levels of JunB in lesional psoriatic skin (172). To further characterize Jun proteins in the skin, epidermis-specific single- and double-knockout mice for JunB and c-Jun were generated. Epidermis-specific knockout of JunB or c-Jun alone revealed no specific skin phenotype, whereas epidermis-specific JunB/c-Jun double knockout mice developed skin alterations resembling some of the observed hallmarks of psoriasis such as thickened epidermis with rete ridges, hyperkeratosis, parakeratosis and deregulated cytokine expression (172), suggesting that epidermis-specific alterations are sufficient to initiate a psoriasis-like skin phenotype. Interestingly, these epidermis-specific knockout mice also developed arthritic lesions strongly reminiscent of psoriatic arthritis. Although these data indicate the involvement of AP-1 in the pathogenesis of psoriasis, the exact role of the particular composition of AP-1 dimers still remains to be determined.

AP-1 has also been described to play a role in skin carcinogenesis. This was initially demonstrated by the fact that constitutively elevated levels of AP-1 were present in malignant but not benign mouse tumors (173). Further studies using transgenic mice expressing dominant negative c-Jun have demonstrated a role for AP-1 in both UVB- and TPAinduced skin carcinogenesis (174-176). These data suggest that the specific signaling pathways which are inhibited by the expression of dominant negative c-Jun, are involved in both UVB- and chemical-induced skin carcinogenesis in mice.

Nuclear factor *kB* (NF-*kB*)

NF-kB is an eukarvotic transcription factor which is present in virtually all tissues and cell types investigated, including the skin. It is an inducible and ubiquitously expressed transcription factor regulating the transcription of specific genes involved in apoptosis, cell adhesion, inflammation, differentiation and proliferation (177-180). In mammals, the NF- κ B/Rel family consists of five members: RelA (p65), RelB, c-Rel, NF-KB1 (p105/p50) and NF-KB2 (p100/p52). NF-kB1 and NF-kB2 are synthesized as large precursors, p105 and p100, which are posttranscriptionally processed to the DNA-binding subunits p50 and p52, respectively (180, 181). The NF-kB/Rel proteins carry a Rel-homology domain (RHD), which contains a nuclear localization sequence (NLS) and is involved in dimerization, sequence-specific DNA-binding and interaction with the inhibitory IkB proteins (182). The NF-kB/Rel proteins associate to form numerous



Fig. 6. NF- κ B activation signaling pathway. The canonical pathway and the non-canonical pathway are included. The canonical pathway is triggered by viral infection and proinflammatory cytokines. This leads to an activation of IKK, which again leads to a phosphorylation of I κ B. Upon phosphorylation, I κ B is then ubiquitinylated and degraded. NF- κ B now translocate to the nucleus where it regulate specific target genes. The non-canonical pathway is triggered by specific cytokines which cause activation of the p52/RelB complex by inducing processing of the p100 precursor protein.

homo- and heterodimers, the most studied being the p65/ p50 heterodimer.

In resting cells NF-kB is generally retained in the cytoplasm as an inactive complex bound to the IkBs (180, 183, 184). The IkB family contains seven known members, IkBα, ΙκΒβ, ΙκΒγ, ΙκΒε and Bcl-3 and the precursor Rel proteins p100 and p105 (180, 182). Stimulation of cells to a variety of agonists, such as IL-1 β and TNF- α , results in phosphorylation/ activation of a specific IkB kinase (IKK), which phosphorylates the IkBs and thereby tags them for polyubiquitination and subsequent degradation by the 26S proteasome (185) (Fig. 6). Degradation of IkB exposes the NLS of the NF-kB allowing it to translocate to the nucleus where it binds selectively to the consensus sequence G/(T)GGRNNYYC/(T)C, designated a κ B site (N = any base), thereby regulating the transcription of more than 400 genes involved in inflammation, growth regulation, carcinogenesis and apoptosis (186). Interestingly, the gene encoding IkBa also contains a functional kB binding site in its promoter region and is transcriptionally activated by NF- κ B (187). Thus the transcription of I κ B α is induced in response to NF-kB activation, thereby constituting a negative feedback loop, which ensures that the activation of NF-KB is transient.

The IKK complex consists of the IKK α and IKK β catalytic subunits (also referred to as IKK1 and IKK2, respectively) and the IKK γ regulatory subunit (also called NEMO (NF- κ B essential modulator)) (188, 189). Even though IKK α and IKK β are highly homologous proteins they are functionally different. Studies have demonstrated that activation of the IKK complex, resulting in I κ B degradation upon inflammatory stimuli, is entirely dependent on IKK β phosphoryla-

Table I. Different mouse models with NF-*kB* alterations, displaying specific skin phenotypes.

Ref	Mouse mutant	Skin phenotype
270	ReIB-/-	Skin inflammation
195	ΙκΒα	Severe dermatitis
271	IKKα-/-	Keratinocyte hyperproliferation and dysregulated epidermal differentiation
204	$K14\text{-}Cre/IKK\beta^{\text{FL/FL}}$	Severe inflammatory skin disease
203	IKKy ^{+/-}	Skin inflammation in female mice similar to incontinentia pigmenti
196	$I\kappa B\alpha^{k5\Delta/K5\Delta}$	Thickned epidermis with acanthosis and hyperkeratosis
213	Κ5-ΙκΒαDΝ	Hyperkeratosis, increased skin inflam- mation that progresses to squamous cell carcinoma
272	*ReIA-/-	Epidermal hyperproliferation
273	K14-p50-/-	Decreased epidermal thickness

*Epidermis specific (ReIA-/- embryo skin was grafted to immunedeficient mice) tion (190). Another study demonstrated that IKK α controls keratinocyte differentiation in a protein kinase activity- and NF- κ B independent manner, which seems to involve a still unidentified protein (191).

Two NF-kB signaling pathways have been described. In the canonical signaling pathway, the activated IKK complex, predominantly acting through IKKβ in an IKKγ-dependent manner, catalyzes the phosphorylation of IkBs, polyubiquitination and subsequent degradation by the 26S proteasome (Fig. 6). The released NF-kB dimers (commonly RelA/p50) translocate to the nucleus, bind DNA at specific kB-sites and activate gene transcription (180, 192). Apart from this canonical pathway of NF-kB activation, there has been described a non-canonical pathway which specifically activates the p52/RelB heterodimers (Fig. 6). It involves the activation of IKKα homodimers by NF-κB inducing kinase (NIK). The activated IKKa homodimers then phosphorylate the p100 protein, which undergoes proteolytic processing to generate the p52 subunit of NF-kB. The p52/RelB heterodimer then translocates to the nucleus to regulate the transcription of specific genes (193, 194).

NF-*kB* in the skin

NF-kB in the skin is crucial for morphogenesis and homeostasis. Dysregulations in its activity are linked to developmental skin defects, inflammatory skin diseases and skin cancer. Much of the experimental data in this area is derived from mouse models with genetic alterations in the NF-kB pathway (Table I). For example the constitutive activation of NF-κB in I κ B $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice leads to severe dermatitis (195, 196). The skin pathology of these mice includes epidermal hyperplasia, hyperkeratosis, acanthosis, loss of the granular layer and T cell infiltration. These pathological features are all hallmarks of psoriasis. Indeed the activity of NF-KB has been demonstrated to be dysregulated in psoriatic skin. Results from our group have demonstrated that there is an increased NF-kB DNA binding activity to the κB site in the IL-8 promoter region and a decreased NF-kB DNA binding activity to the kB site in the p53 promoter region in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin, which is also reflected by an increase in IL-8 expression and decrease in p53 expression (III), (197, 198). These results demonstrate that NF-κB regulation is very complex and that there is a high degree of specificity of the genes transactivated by NF-kB in psoriasis. In addition to our study, other groups have also demonstrated disturbances in NF-KB in psoriatic arthritis (199) as well as psoriatic keratinocytes (200). A previous study demonstrated that dimethylfumarate (DMF) selectively prevents the nuclear entry of activated NF-KB (201). Later on a study from our group demonstrated that DMF specifically inhibits the activation of MSK1 and MSK2 and subsequently inhibits NF-kB-induced gene-transcription, and it was suggested that this may be the mechanism of action by which DMF mediates at least parts of its anti-psoriatic effects (136).

Although constitutive activation of NF-kB leads to inflammatory diseases of the skin, a block of NF-kB signaling also results in skin inflammation (Table 1). The inflammatory disease incontinentia pigmenti (IP) was the first familial syndrome linked to the NF-kB pathway, because patients with IP displayed nonfunctional mutations in the IKK γ gene (202). Female mice heterozygous for IKKy develop a unique dermatopathy characterized by keratinocyte hyperproliferation, skin inflammation, hyperkeratosis and increased apoptosis, symptoms very similar to those of IP (203). Also the epidermis specific inhibition of NF-κB signaling in K14-Cre/IKKβ FL/ FL leads to skin inflammation. K14-Cre/IKKB FL/FL mice develop a severe inflammatory skin disease, which is caused by a TNF-mediated inflammatory response which develops in the skin shortly after birth (204). These results indicate that the significant function of IKKβ-mediated NF-κB activity in epidermal keratinocytes is to regulate mechanisms which maintain the immune homeostasis of the skin. Taken together, a constitutive activation as well as an inhibition of NF-KB activation results in inflammatory skin diseases, suggesting that skin homeostasis requires balanced NF-kB activity.

The use of specific NF- κ B decoy oligonucleotides for blocking NF- κ B activity has been developed and is considered to be a potential new class of antigene therapy (205). In mice, treatment either topically or systemically with NF- κ B decoy oligonucleotides followed by exposure to UVB light has been shown to significantly reduce UV-induced cutaneous swelling, epidermal hyperplasia and secretion of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β , TNF- α and IL-6 (206). In addition, prevention and regression of atopic dermatitis by ointment containing NF- κ B decoy oligonucleotides have been demonstrated in chronic atopic dermatitis mice models (207, 208). Topical treatment of inflamed mice skin with NF- κ B decoy oligonucleotides leads to decreased epidermal and dermal cell proliferation as well as downregulation of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β , IFN- γ , IL-4, IL-13 and TNF- α (207, 208).

NF-κB has also been described to be involved in skin carcinogenesis (209, 210). Recent studies demonstrated that a reduction in IKKα expression promoted the development of skin papillomas and carcinomas in the DMBA/TPA chemical carcinogenesis model, and that mice overexpressing IKKα in the epidermis developed significantly fewer squamous cell carcinomas (SCC) compared with wild-type mice (211, 212). In addition, K5-IκBαDN transgenic mice have been reported to spontaneously develop squamous cell carcinomas. In this model, the inhibition of NF-κB resulted in massive inflammation, which was associated with hyperproliferation, prior to the development of SCCs (213). Taken together, these data suggest an involvement of the NF-κB signaling pathway in the development of skin carcinogenesis.

CANCER AND INFLAMMATION

Cancer is a hyperproliferative disorder originating from damaged DNA sequences which reroute crucial pathways regulating tissue homeostasis, cell survival and cell death (214). The carcinogenesis process which leads from a normal cell to cancer can be divided into three distinct phases: initiation, promotion and progression. The tumor initiation stage is a process in which chemical or physical carcinogens damage DNA of the cell, leading to the activation of oncogenes and the regulation of tumor-suppressor genes such as p53. During tumor promotion, the malignant cells are stimulated to grow, owing to increased cell proliferation and/or reduced cell death whereas tumor progression is the process in which the growing tumor becomes more aggressive (215-217). Over the years clinical and epidemiologic observations have suggested that the development of cancer is strongly associated with chronic inflammation (215, 218, 219). Now, it has been realized that the development of cancers from inflammation might be a process driven by inflammatory cells as well as a variety of mediators, including inflammatory cytokines and chemokines, which altogether establish an inflammatory microenvironment (215, 220). A proinflammatory cytokine known to be a key mediator in inflammation is TNF-α. Despite its name, TNF- α (tumor necrosis factor) is very important in the early stages of tumor promotion, regulating a number of cytokines, chemokines, adhesion proteins, matrix metalloproteinases (MMP's) and pro-angiogenic activities (221, 222). Previous studies have demonstrated that mice deficient in TNF-a are partially resistant to chemical induced skin carcinogenesis (VII) (223). In addition, the use of anti-TNF- α antibodies has been demonstrated to inhibit the development of skin tumors in a two stage chemical carcinogenesis mice model, suggesting that the early induction of TNF- α is critical for tumor promotion (224). Another proinflammatory cytokine which has been shown to be associated with cancer development is IL-6. In colon cancer patients, IL-6 serum levels are strongly elevated and positively correlated with disease status (225). Moreover, an in vitro study showed that IL-6 enhanced colony formation of human colon carcinoma cells in a dose-dependent manner, indicating its potential role in promoting cancer growth (226). Also in breast cancer IL-6 plays a key role because the presence of specific polymorphisms in the IL-6 promoter region and consequently high levels of IL-6 contributes to a worse breast cancer prognosis (227).

MK2 is a kinase known to play a key role in the regulation of both TNF- α and IL-6 (V), (111). Therefore, based on the above mentioned data, it is possible that MK2 plays an essential role in carcinogenesis. Indeed, we have recently demonstrated that MK2-deficient mice developed significantly fewer skin tumors compared with both TNF- α -deficient mice and wild-type mice using the two-stage chemical carcinogenesis model (VII) (Fig. 5). The TPA-induced inflammatory response was found to be reduced in both TNF-α-deficient mice and MK2-deficient mice, but most pronounced in TNF- α -deficient mice. In addition, we found that the p53 stabilization was increased in MK2-deficient mice resulting in increased numbers of DNA-damaged cells undergoing apoptosis in the epidermis. These data suggest that MK2 acts as a double-edged sword regulating the inflammatory response through the regulation of proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α and IL-6 as well as regulating apoptosis through the p53 signaling pathway (VII).

Several transcription factors have been demonstrated to play multiple roles in inflammation-linked tumor development. Recently, numerous studies have made great progress in delineating the role of NF-kB in linking inflammation and cancer (210, 228-230). For example different mouse models of carcinogenesis in which the classical NF-KB activation pathway has been blocked by genetic means have demonstrated a key role of NF-kB as a promoter of inflammation-linked cancers (231-233). Another transcription factor recognized as an important link between inflammation and cancer is STAT3 (234). Because STAT3 has been demonstrated to be constitutively activated in many types of cancer and the fact that IL-6 is a well-established inducer of STAT3 activation, it has been speculated that STAT3 plays a role in linking the inflammatory microenvironment and cancer development. In two recent studies, it was demonstrated that STAT3 is necessary for the growth of colitis-associated colorectal cancer in mice (235, 236), and a model was suggested whereby STAT3-dependent carcinogenesis is mediated by IL-6 signals from the tumor microenvironment. In support of this, STAT3 activation in human tumors is often observed at the invasive front of tumors adjacent to inflammatory cells (234). Finally, a previous study demonstrated that STAT3deficient mice are completely resistant to chemical-induced skin carcinogenesis (237). Although these data demonstrate that the role of STAT3 in cancer development is significant, the exact function of STAT3 in inflammation-linked cancer development is still not fully elucidated.

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

Intracellular signal transduction pathways as well as transcription factors are key regulators of cellular functions such as inflammatory processes, proliferation, differentiation, migration, apoptosis and cellular stress, and participate in a number of disease states including acute and chronic inflammation. A thorough understanding of these signaling pathways and transcription factors is, therefore, crucial in our search for new pharmaceuticals.

In this thesis, we first studied the DNA binding activity of AP-1 in cultured normal human keratinocytes and in psoriatic skin as well as the effect of 1α , 25(OH)2D3 and calcipotriol on the AP-1 DNA binding activity (I, II). We found that the DNA binding and transactivating activity of AP-1 was increased by 1a,25(OH)2D3 in cultured human keratinocytes. We furthermore proposed a model of the signal transduction pathway induced by $1\alpha, 25$ (OH)2D3. In this model, $1\alpha, 25$ (OH)2D3 binds to the membrane receptor annexin II, which leads to an activation of the PI3-k/Ras/MEK/ERK1/2 and JNK1signaling pathway resulting in an increased expression of the AP-1 subunits c-Fos, Fra1 and c-Jun and subsequently an increased differentiation of the keratinocytes (I). Inconsistent data exist whether 1α , 25(OH)2D3 mediates its rapid effects through a vitamin D membrane receptor or through the classical nuclear vitamin D receptor (VDR). Although, numerous studies have suggested a putative membrane receptor to be involved in the rapid actions of 1α , 25(OH)2D3 (I), (238-242), a previous study demonstrated that 1a,25(OH)2D3-mediated rapid responses could not be observed in nuclear VDR knockout animals (243), indicating that the nuclear VDR is also involved in the rapid actions mediated by 1α , 25(OH)2D3. This is further supported by a recent study demonstrating that rapid 1α , 25(OH)2D3-induced activation of ERK1/2 and JNK in human osteosarcoma SaOS-2 cells is mediated by a VDR-dependent mechanism (244). Thus these data indicate that there might be a cross-talk between the rapid responses and the nuclear actions of $1\alpha, 25(OH)2D3$.

The activity of AP-1 was also analyzed in psoriatic skin. We demonstrated that the AP-1 DNA binding activity was diminished in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin (II). Moreover, the mRNA and protein expression of the c-Fos, Fra1 and c-Jun subunits was decreased in lesional psoriatic skin, whereas JunB was increased, demonstrating that a specific regulation of the various AP-1 subunits is taking place in lesional psoriatic skin. Although increased expression of JunB in psoriasis has been demonstrated by our group and others (II), (171, 245), a recent study reported that the expression of JunB was decreased in lesional psoriatic skin (172). Moreover, the authors demonstrated that epidermis-specific deletion of JunB and c-Jun in mice lead to skin alterations resembling lesions observed in patients with psoriasis (172). Even though these data indicate the involvement of JunB in the pathogenesis of psoriasis, additional experiments are necessary to establish the specific role of JunB in psoriasis and whether modulation of JunB expression is associated with the pathogenesis of psoriasis. Calcipotriol is a vitamin D analogue which has successfully been used in the treatment of psoriasis (22). We demonstrated that topical treatment of psoriatic skin with calcipotriol for four days increased the AP-1 DNA binding activity, and lead to a normalization of c-Fos, Fra1, c-Jun and JunB expression (II). Thus, it is possible that calcipotriol mediates some of its anti-psoriatic effects by restoring the imbalance in the AP-1 subunits and subsequently the AP-1 DNA binding activity, possibly by the same signaling pathway as demonstrated in vitro (I).

Another transcription factor known to be involved in cell adhesion, cell survival, differentiation, proliferation and inflammation is NF-kB (179). In this thesis we analyzed the NF-kB DNA binding activity in psoriatic skin using two different kB promoter sites. We demonstrated that the NFκB DNA binding activity to the IL-8 κB promoter site was increased in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin, whereas the NF-kB DNA binding activity to the p53 kB promoter site was decreased (III). In support of this we found that the IL-8 protein level was increased, whereas the p53 protein level was decreased in lesional compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin (III). These data suggest that NF-KB is able to differentiate between different genes and thereby activate or repress the expression of specific genes. Previous results have demonstrated that during the onset of inflammation, NF-kB activation in leukocytes was associated with proinflammatory gene expression, whereas during the resolution of inflammation NF-kB activation was associated with the expression of anti-inflammatory genes (246). Furthermore, during the onset of inflammation the dominating NF-kB complex was demonstrated to consist of c-Rel/p50, whereas there was a shift towards a predominance of p50/ p50 at the resolution of inflammation (246). These results suggest that NF-kB regulate cellular functions in a highly subunit-specific manner. Moreover, it is possible that NF-KB differentiate between the kB promoter sites located on the different genes, by the formation of specific NF-kB complexes. Besides their prodifferentiating and anti-proliferative effects on the keratinocytes, vitamin D analogues are also known to modulate inflammation by the inhibition of IL-8 and stimulation of IL-10 expression (247-249). We demonstrated that topical treatment of psoriatic skin with calcipotriol for four days, decreased the NF-kB DNA binding to the IL-8 promoter κB site and increased the NF-κB DNA binding to the p53 promoter κB site (III), suggesting that there is an imbalance in the specific NF-KB complexes formed in psoriasis. In accordance with our data, previous studies using kB sites comprising

either the IL-6 or the IL-8 promoter κB site, respectively, have demonstrated that vitamin D inhibits NF- κB activity in both activated human lymphocytes (250) and activated human fibroblasts (251). Thus, it is possible that vitamin D mediates some immunomodulatory effects by restoring the delicate balance between the various NF- κB complexes.

The MAPK signal transduction pathways are among the best characterized intracellular signaling cascades and control a wide variety of cellular events, including cell differentiation, cell proliferation, apoptosis and processes involved in immune responses (252, 253). In this thesis, we analyzed the MAP kinases p38 MAPK, ERK1/2 and JNK1/2, as well as the p38 MAPK downstream target MK2 in psoriatic skin. We found that the kinase activity of the three p38 MAPK isoforms, p38 α , - β and - δ were increased in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin (IV). Moreover, we demonstrated an increased phosphorylation status of ERK1/2 in lesional compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin, whereas the phosphorylation status of JNK1/2 was unchanged between lesional and nonlesional psoriatic skin (IV). These results strongly suggest that p38 MAPK and ERK1/2 play a role in the pathogenesis of psoriasis. TNF- α is a proinflammatory cytokine known to be regulated at a posttranscriptional level through the p38 MAPK/MK2 signaling pathway (104, 254). In addition, the essential role of TNF- α in the pathogenesis of psoriasis is indisputable, which is also demonstrated by the successful treatment of the disease with TNF- α antagonists (255, 256). We demonstrated increased protein level of TNF- α in lesional compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin. Interestingly, we showed that the increased protein level of TNF- α was not paralleled by an increased mRNA expression of TNF- α , demonstrating that TNF- α is regulated at a posttranscriptional level in psoriatic skin (V). Because increased kinase activity of MK2 was demonstrated in lesional psoriatic skin (V) and the fact that in vitro studies conducted on cultured normal human keratinocytes showed that TNF-a is regulated through a p38 MAPK/MK2 dependent mechanism (V), it is possible that the increased activation of MK2 is responsible for the elevated and posttranscriptionally regulated TNF- α protein expression in psoriatic skin, making MK2 a potential future target in the treatment of psoriasis.

The p38 MAPK signaling pathway has been demonstrated to play a key role in numerous inflammatory processes. Studies have demonstrated how the p38 MAPK signaling pathway is involved in activation of caspase-1 and IL-18 (VI), (257-260). Caspase-1 belongs to the group of inflammatory caspases, and the predominant role of caspase-1 is considered to be the processing of pro-IL-1 β and pro-IL-18, two cytokines believed to play an important role in the pathogenesis of inflammatory skin diseases, including psoriasis (261). The role of caspase-1 in the pathogenesis of psoriasis is still not fully elucidated. Recently, we demonstrated that the activity of caspase-1 was increased in lesional psoriatic skin compared with nonlesional psoriatic skin (VI). Moreover, using cultured normal human keratinocytes we showed that the secretion of pro-caspase-1 and active caspase-1 as well as activation of pro-IL-18 was mediated by a p38 MAPK/caspase-1 dependent mechanism, whereas secretion and new synthesis of pro-IL-18 was mediated by a p38 MAPK-dependent but caspase-1 independent mechanism (VI). The increased p38 MAPK and caspase-1 activity in lesional psoriatic skin, as well as the rapid secretion of both pro-caspase-1 and pro-IL-18 after p38 MAPK activation in cultured normal human keratinocytes, indicate that the extracellular environment in the epidermis may be metabolically active in inflammatory skin diseases such as psoriasis. The possible role of caspase-1 in the pathogenesis of psoriasis is further supported by results obtained by Yamanaka et al. They demonstrated that keratinocyte-specific caspase-1-transgenic mice spontaneously suffered from chronic dermatitis and skin ulcers (262). Analysis of biopsies taken in and around the skin ulcers revealed psoriasis-like changes, including parakeratosis. Moreover, the dermis of the ulcers was characterized by the infiltration of many mononuclear cells, and both the skin and sera of these mice showed elevated levels of mature IL-1ß and IL-18 (262). In addition, a recent study in mice demonstrated that the expression of the caspase-cleaved form of Lyn (Lyn ΔN) resulted in a chronic inflammatory condition resembling psoriasis (263).

The association between inflammation and cancer is well recognized, and studies have suggested that inflammation is involved in tumor initiation, promotion and progression (215, 216, 264, 265). Previously, TNF- α has been demonstrated to play an important role in tumor initiation. TNF- $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice subjected to the two stage chemical carcinogenesis model developed significantly fewer skin tumors compared with wild-type mice (223). In contrast, TNF- α had little influence on later stages of skin carcinogenesis, as tumors in wild-type and TNF- $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice had similar rates of malignant progression. In this thesis we used the two stage chemical carcinogenesis model to examine the role of MK2 in initiation of skin carcinogenesis. We demonstrated that MK2-deficient mice developed significantly fewer skin tumors compared with both wild-type and TNF- α^{-} mice (VII) (Fig. 5). The TPA-induced inflammatory response was found to be reduced in both, TNF- $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice and MK2^{-/-} mice, but most pronounced in TNF- $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice, indicating that a reduced inflammatory response was not the only explanation for the inhibited tumorigenesis seen in the MK2^{-/-} mice. Therefore, we next examined the role of MK2 in apoptosis and demonstrated increased numbers of apoptotic cells in the epidermis of MK2-deficient mice compared with wild-type and TNF- $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice. This increase in apoptosis was shown to be due to a MK2/Mdm2 regulated stabilization of p53, which was supported by in vitro experiments demonstrating that knockdown of p53 by siRNA significantly reduced the DMBA/TPA induced apoptosis in cultured MK2-deficient keratinocytes (VII). Together, these results demonstrate a dual role of MK2 in tumor initiation through a regulation of the inflammatory response and a stabilization of p53 leading to increased apoptosis of DNA-damaged cells. In a recent study, it was demonstrated that the p388 isoform plays an essential role in skin tumor development in mice. Mice lacking p388 exhibited a marked resistance to DMBA/TPA induced skin tumors, with greatly reduced incidence, multiplicity, and size of tumors compared with wild-type mice (266). These data together with our results, demonstrate that the p38 MAPK signaling pathway not only plays a crucial role in inflammatory processes but also a significant role in skin tumor development, making the p38 MAPK signaling pathway an obvious therapeutic target for skin cancer.

MK2 not only plays an essential role in the early stages of tumor initiation. Recently, MK2 was demonstrated to mediate cell death, as shown in an experimental model resembling the late stage of tumor promotion (124). In this study, tumor cells lacking functional p53 were demonstrated to survive chemotherapeutic drugs through a p38 MAPK/MK2-dependent mechanism. In contrast signaling through this pathway was not necessary for survival after DNA-damaged in p53-functional cells. Together with our results, these data demonstrate that MK2 may act by different mechanisms to regulate the survival of cells in response to DNA-damage, depending on the distinct stage in the carcinogenesis process.

As demonstrated in this thesis signal transduction is a very complex process, where specific changes in the signaling pathways seem to play a key role in the pathogenesis of different skin diseases such as psoriasis and nonmelanoma skin cancer. Thus, targeting intracellular signaling pathways and transcription factors may be a novel and important preventive or therapeutic strategy not only against psoriasis and other inflammatory skin diseases, but also against skin cancers. Therefore, strategies focused on reducing the activity of for instance NF-KB, p38 MAPK or downstream targets of p38 MAPK such as MK2 by natural or synthetic inhibitors directed against these proteins, could become a novel and potent approach for the treatment of both inflammatory skin diseases and skin cancers. The most promising targets would be those which do not participate in complex feedback control loops and networks where inhibition of the transcription factor or kinase of interest would lead to the activation of other proinflammatory signaling pathways or simultaneously block beneficial anti-inflammatory pathways. Indeed a number of selective small-molecule kinase inhibitors have emerged over the last years as an important class of anti-cancer agents, and have demonstrated impressive clinical efficacy in several different diseases including breast and lung cancer (267, 268). The next decade will probably reveal a number of specific small-molecule inhibitors used in the treatment of inflammatory skin diseases as well as other inflammatory conditions.

FUTURE STUDIES

In this thesis we demonstrated that the MAPK signaling pathway played an essential role in the pathogenesis of the inflammatory skin disease psoriasis. Recently, new biological drugs targeting TNF- α and IL-12/IL-23(p40) have proved to be very efficient in the treatment of psoriasis. It would be interesting to examine the activities of the MAPKs and its downstream targets in psoriatic patients treated with these biological drugs. Especially, it would be interesting to examine the early time points after the start of treatment before any clinical and histological improvements are observed. Thereby, it might be assessed whether the MAPK signaling pathway is one the primary targets by which these drugs mediate their anti-psoriatic effects.

Until recently, psoriasis has been considered mainly to be a TH1 driven autoimmune inflammatory skin disease. However, recent findings have revealed an essential role for IL-23 and TH17 responses in the pathogenesis of psoriasis. In support of this, an increased number of TH17 cells have been identified in the dermis and epidermis of psoriatic skin compared with normal skin. Thus, studies analyzing the role of the MAPKs as well as AP-1 and NF-κB in the regulation of IL-23 and TH17 cell-derived cytokines such as IL-17A, IL-17F and IL-22 would be interesting, and could bring us a step closer in understanding the complicated role of TH17 cells in the pathogenesis of psoriasis.

Because the MAPK signaling pathway is activated through phosphorylation, dephosphorylation of the MAPKs mediated by phosphatases represents an important feedback control mechanism which regulates the MAPKs. A number of phosphatases are known, however, in mammalian cells, the dual-specificity protein phosphatases (DUSPs) are the primary phosphatases responsible for dephosphorylation/ deactivation of the MAPKs (269). Therefore, these phosphatases are often referred to as MAP kinase phosphatases (MKPs). Because the MAPKs are involved in the pathogenesis of inflammatory diseases such as psoriasis, it would be of interest to analyze the expression level of these MKPs in skin biopsies taken from psoriatic patients. In addition, to further study the physiological function of MKP-1 in inflammatory skin conditions, it would be interesting to examine MKP-1 knockout mice subjected to experimental skin inflammation.

DANSK RESUMÉ

Celler responderer på udefra kommende stimuli ved at aktivere intracellulære signaltransduktions systemer, hvilket efterfølgende kan føre til en aktivering af specifikke transkriptionsfaktorer og derved en regulering af specifikke gener i cellekernen. Et af de bedst beskrevne signaltransduktions systemer er MAPK systemet. MAPK systemet repræsenterer en familie af protein kinaser, som gennem sekventiel fosforylering af specifikke kinaser regulerer en række forskellige cellulære processer herunder inflammation, celle-proliferation, differentiering og apoptose. Mindst fire forskellige, specifikt regulerede MAPK er beskrevet. Disse inkluderer ERK1/2, JNK1/2/3, ERK5 og p38 MAPK.

Psoriasis er en almindeligt forekommende, benign, hyperproliferativ, kronisk inflammatorisk sygdom karakteriseret ved velafgrænsede erytematøse plaques med flerlaget skældannelse. Behandlingen af psoriasis strækker sig fra topikal behandling af de milde former med vitamin D analoger som f.eks. calcipotriol til systemisk behandling af de svære former for psoriasis. Patogenesen ved psoriasis er endnu ikke fuldt ud afklaret, men flere undersøgelser tyder på, at ændringer i bestemte signaltransduktions systemer kan være en del af forklaringen på den inflammatoriske tilstand og ændrede vækstregulering, man finder ved psoriasis.

AP-1 er en transkriptionsfaktor der aktiveres gennem MAPK systemet. AP-1 er en dimer bestående af proteiner fra henholdsvis Jun (c-Jun, JunB, JunD) og Fos (c-Fos, FosB, Fra1, Fra2) familien.

Vi viser, hvorledes 1a,25(OH)2D3 (den aktive form af vitamin D) øger AP-1 DNA bindings aktiviteten gennem en PI3-k/Ras/MEK/ERK1/2 og JNK1 afhængig mekanisme, resulterende i en øget ekspression af c-Fos, Fra1 og c-Jun og en efterfølgende øget differentiering af humane keratinocytter dyrket i kultur. Disse data tyder på, at AP-1 spiller en væsentlig rolle ved keratinocyt-differentiering. I overensstemmelse med dette viser vi, at AP-1 DNA bindings aktiviteten er nedsat i involveret psoriasis hud sammenlignet med ikke involveret psoriasis hud. Ekspressionen af c-Fos, Fra1 og c-Jun er ligeledes nedsat, hvorimod ekspressionen af JunB er forhøjet i involveret sammenlignet med ikke involveret psoriasis hud. Interessant er det, at topikal behandling af involveret psoriasis hud med calcipotriol resulterer i en øget AP-1 DNA bindings aktivitet og en normalisering af c-Fos, Fra1, c-Jun og JunB ekspressionen. På baggrund af disse resultater er det således muligt, at calcipotriol medierer nogle af dets anti-psoriasis effekter ved at genoprette ubalancen i AP-1 DNA bindings aktiviteten gennem samme signalvej som påvist in vitro.

NF-κB er en transkriptionsfaktor der er vist, at spille en helt central rolle ved inflammatoriske processer. NF-κB er en dimer bestående af proteiner fra Rel familien herunder RelA (p65), RelB, c-Rel, p50 og p52. Vi beskriver, hvorledes NF-κB DNA bindings aktiviteten til IL-8 κB elementet er forhøjet i involveret sammenlignet med ikke involveret psoriasis hud, hvorimod NF-κB DNA bindings aktiviteten til p53 κB elementet er nedsat. Disse resultater er i overensstemmelse med tidligere studier, der har vist øget ekspression af IL-8, men nedsat ekspression af p53 i involveret sammenlignet med ikke involveret psoriasis hud. Ydermere viser vi, hvorledes topikal behandling af psoriasis med calcipotriol resulterer i en normalisering af NF- κ B DNA bindings aktiviteten. Således synes NF- κ B at udgøre et attraktivt terapeutisk mål ved inflammatoriske hudlidelser.

p38 MAPK spiller en væsentlig rolle for regulationen af cellers proliferation, differentiering, apoptose og respons ved inflammation. Ydermere er p38 MAPK vist, at regulere en række transkriptionsfaktorer herunder AP-1 og NF-kB. Vi beskriver, hvorledes aktiviteten af p38 MAPK er forhøjet i involveret psoriasis hud sammenlignet med ikke involveret psoriasis hud. MK2 er en kinase, der aktiveres af p38 MAPK via en direkte fosforylering, og som er vist at regulere ekspression af inflammatoriske cytokiner post-transkriptionelt gennem en stabilisering af mRNA for bl.a. TNF-α. MK2 var fokus for det næste studium, hvori vi beskriver, hvorledes aktiviteten af MK2 er øget i involveret sammenlignet med ikke involveret psoriasis hud. Interessant er det, at mRNA ekspressionen af TNF- α er uændret mellem involveret og ikke involveret psoriasis hud, hvorimod protein niveauet af TNF- α er forhøjet. Disse data sammenholdt med resultater fra samme studium, der viser hvorledes en specifik hæmning af MK2 nedregulerer TNF-α protein niveauet i humane keratinocytter in vitro, tyder på at MK2 regulerer ekspressionen af TNF-α post-transkriptionelt i psoriasis hud, hvilket gør MK2 til et attraktivt terapeutisk mål i behandlingen af psoriasis.

p38 MAPK er også involveret i regulationen af caspase-1. Caspase-1 hører til gruppen af inflammatoriske caspaser og er vist at spille en essentiel rolle i det innate immunrespons bl.a. ved en aktivering af de to inflammatoriske cytokiner IL- 1β og IL-18. En bedre forståelse af de signalveje der ligger til grund for aktiveringen af caspase-1 ved stress-stimuli, vil derfor kunne bidrage til at identificere specifikke kinaser som angrebspunkter for fremtidig behandling af inflammatoriske sygdomme. Vi finder, at både proformerne og de aktive former af caspase-1 og IL-18 induceres post-transkriptionelt i humane keratinocytter in vitro, via en p38 MAPK afhængig mekanisme. Desuden beskriver vi, hvorledes niveauet af de aktive former af caspase-1 og IL-18 er forhøjet i involveret psoriasis hud sammenlignet med ikke involveret psoriasis hud.

Det er velkendt, at der er en sammenhæng mellem inflammatoriske faktorer og hudkræft. Således har tidligere studier vist, hvorledes TNF-α knockout mus ikke udvikler så mange DMBA/TPA-inducerede hudtumorer sammenlignet med vild-type musene. Ligeledes er det for nylig vist, hvorledes anti-TNF-a antistoffer kan hæmme udviklingen af DMAB/ TPA-inducerede hudtumorer. Disse resultater understøtter, at inflammation og måske især TNF-α spiller en afgørende rolle for udviklingen af tumorer i huden. Vi undersøger MK2's rolle ved udviklingen af hudtumorer og beskriver, hvorledes MK2 knockout mus er resistente overfor DMBA/TPA-inducerede hudtumorer. Vi finder, at der er et hæmmet inflammatorisk respons i MK2 knockout musene, samt en øget stabilisering af p53 resulterende i et øget antal DNA-skadede celler i huden, der undergår apoptose. MK2 synes derfor at være et fremtidigt terapeutisk mål i behandlingen af hudkræft.

De beskrevne studier bidrager således til viden omkring de molekylære signaleringsmekanismer ved inflammatoriske hudsygdomme og hudkræft. Dette er af fundamental betydning for forståelsen af patogenesen for disse hudsygdomme, samt for muligheden for terapeutisk intervention.

REFERENCES

- 1. Lebwohl, M. 2003. Psoriasis. Lancet 361: 1197-1204.
- Nestle, F.O., Kaplan, D.H., and Barker, J. 2009. Psoriasis. N Engl J Med 361: 496–509.
- Bos, J.D., de Rie, M.A., Teunissen, M.B., and Piskin, G. 2005. Psoriasis: dysregulation of innate immunity. Br J Dermatol 152: 1098–1107.
- Lowes, M.A., Bowcock, A.M., and Krueger, J.G. 2007. Pathogenesis and therapy of psoriasis. Nature 445: 866–873.
- Wrone-Smith, T., and Nickoloff, B.J. 1996. Dermal injection of immunocytes induces psoriasis. J Clin Invest 98: 1878–1887.
- Bowcock, A.M., and Krueger, J.G. 2005. Getting under the skin: the immunogenetics of psoriasis. Nat Rev Immunol 5: 699–711.
- 7. Nestle, F.O. 2008. Psoriasis. Curr Dir Autoimmun 10: 65-75
- Hohler, T., Kruger, A., Schneider, P.M., Schopf, R.E., Knop, J., Rittner, C., Meyer zum Buschenfelde, K.H., and Marker-Hermann, E. 1997. A TNF-alpha promoter polymorphism is associated with juvenile onset psoriasis and psoriatic arthritis. J Invest Dermatol 109: 562–565.
- Reich, K., Mossner, R., Konig, I.R., Westphal, G., Ziegler, A., and Neumann, C. 2002. Promoter polymorphisms of the genes encoding tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-1beta are associated with different subtypes of psoriasis characterized by early and late disease onset. J Invest Dermatol 118: 155–163.
- Donn, R.P., Plant, D., Jury, F., Richards, H.L., Worthington, J., Ray, D.W., and Griffiths, C.E. 2004. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor gene polymorphism is associated with psoriasis. J Invest Dermatol 123: 484–487.
- Nair, R.P., Duffin, K.C., Helms, C., Ding, J., Stuart, P.E., Goldgar, D., Gudjonsson, J.E., Li, Y., Tejasvi, T., Feng, B.J., et al. 2009. Genome-wide scan reveals association of psoriasis with IL-23 and NF-kappaB pathways. Nat Genet 41: 199–204.
- Philipp, S., Wolk, K., Kreutzer, S., Wallace, E., Ludwig, N., Roewert, J., Hoflich, C., Volk, H.D., Sterry, W., and Sabat, R. 2006. The evaluation of psoriasis therapy with biologics leads to a revision of the current view of the pathogenesis of this disorder. Expert Opin Ther Targets 10: 817–831.
- Blauvelt, A. 2008. T-helper 17 cells in psoriatic plaques and additional genetic links between IL-23 and psoriasis. J Invest Dermatol 128: 1064-1067.
- Fitch, E., Harper, E., Skorcheva, I., Kurtz, S.E., and Blauvelt, A. 2007. Pathophysiology of psoriasis: recent advances on IL-23 and Th17 cytokines. Curr Rheumatol Rep 9: 461-467.
- Nickoloff, B.J. 2007. Cracking the cytokine code in psoriasis. Nat Med 13: 242-244.
- Di Cesare, A., Di Meglio, P., and Nestle, F.O. 2009. The IL-23/Th17 Axis in the Immunopathogenesis of Psoriasis. J Invest Dermatol.
- Lowes, M.A., Kikuchi, T., Fuentes-Duculan, J., Cardinale, I., Zaba, L.C., Haider, A.S., Bowman, E.P., and Krueger, J.G. 2008. Psoriasis Vulgaris Lesions Contain Discrete Populations of Th1 and Th17 T Cells. J Invest Dermatol.
- Johansen, C., Usher, P.A., Kjellerup, R.B., Lundsgaard, D., Iversen, L., and Kragballe, K. 2008. Characterization of the interleukin-17 isoforms and receptors in lesional psoriatic skin. Br J Dermatol.
- Wilson, N.J., Boniface, K., Chan, J.R., McKenzie, B.S., Blumenschein, W.M., Mattson, J.D., Basham, B., Smith, K., Chen, T., Morel, F., et al. 2007. Development, cytokine profile and function of human interleukin 17-producing helper T cells. Nat Immunol 8: 950–957.
- Zaba, L.C., Cardinale, I., Gilleaudeau, P., Sullivan-Whalen, M., Suarez Farinas, M., Fuentes-Duculan, J., Novitskaya, I., Khatcherian, A., Bluth, M.J., Lowes, M.A., et al. 2007. Amelioration of epidermal hyperplasia by TNF inhibition is associated with reduced Th17 responses. J Exp Med 204: 3183–3194.
- 21. Hosomi, J., Hosoi, J., Abe, E., Suda, T., and Kuroki, T. 1983. Regula-

tion of terminal differentiation of cultured mouse epidermal cells by 1 alpha,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3. Endocrinology 113: 1950–1957.

- Kragballe, K. 1992. Vitamin D analogues in the treatment of psoriasis. J.Cell Biochem. 49: 46–52.
- Brown, A.J. 2001. Therapeutic uses of vitamin D analogues. Am J Kidney Dis 38:S3–S19.
- Fantuzzi, F., Del Giglio, M., Gisondi, P., and Girolomoni, G. 2008. Targeting tumor necrosis factor alpha in psoriasis and psoriatic arthritis. Expert Opin Ther Targets 12: 1085–1096.
- Valesini, G., Iannuccelli, C., Marocchi, E., Pascoli, L., Scalzi, V., and Di Franco, M. 2007. Biological and clinical effects of anti-TNFalpha treatment. Autoimmun Rev 7: 35–41.
- Boker, A., Kimball, A.B., and Rolz-Cruz, G. 2007. Biologicals in the treatment of psoriasis. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 8: 939–946.
- Bos, J.D. 2007. Psoriasis, innate immunity, and gene pools. J Am Acad Dermatol 56: 468–471.
- Bartlett, B.L., and Tyring, S.K. 2008. Ustekinumab for chronic plaque psoriasis. Lancet 371: 1639–1640.
- Leonardi, C.L., Kimball, A.B., Papp, K.A., Yeilding, N., Guzzo, C., Wang, Y., Li, S., Dooley, L.T., and Gordon, K.B. 2008. Efficacy and safety of ustekinumab, a human interleukin-12/23 monoclonal antibody, in patients with psoriasis: 76-week results from a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial (PHOENIX 1). Lancet 371: 1665–1674.
- Sano, S., Chan, K.S., Carbajal, S., Clifford, J., Peavey, M., Kiguchi, K., Itami, S., Nickoloff, B.J., and DiGiovanni, J. 2005. Stat3 links activated keratinocytes and immunocytes required for development of psoriasis in a novel transgenic mouse model. Nat Med 11: 43–49.
- van der Fits, L., van der Wel, L.I., Laman, J.D., Prens, E.P., and Verschuren, M.C. 2004. In psoriasis lesional skin the type I interferon signaling pathway is activated, whereas interferon-alpha sensitivity is unaltered. J Invest Dermatol 122: 51–60.
- O'Neill, L.A. 2006. Targeting signal transduction as a strategy to treat inflammatory diseases. Nat Rev Drug Discov 5: 549–563.
- Funding, A.T., Johansen, C., Kragballe, K., and Iversen, L. 2007. Mitogen- and stress-activated protein kinase 2 and cyclic AMP response element binding protein are activated in lesional psoriatic epidermis. J Invest Dermatol 127: 2012–2019.
- Funding, A.T., Johansen, C., Kragballe, K., Otkjaer, K., Jensen, U.B., Madsen, M.W., Fjording, M.S., Finnemann, J., Skak-Nielsen, T., Paludan, S.R., et al. 2006. Mitogen- and stress-activated protein kinase 1 is activated in lesional psoriatic epidermis and regulates the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines. J Invest Dermatol 126: 1784–1791.
- Johnson, G.L., and Lapadat, R. 2002. Mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways mediated by ERK, JNK, and p38 protein kinases. Science 298: 1911–1912.
- Johansen, C., Kragballe, K., Westergaard, M., Henningsen, J., Kristiansen, K., and Iversen, L. 2005. The mitogen-activated protein kinases p38 and ERK1/2 are increased in lesional psoriatic skin. Br J Dermatol 152: 37–42.
- Schett, G., Zwerina, J., and Firestein, G. 2008. The p38 mitogenactivated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway in rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 67: 909–916.
- Kyriakis, J.M., and Avruch, J. 2001. Mammalian mitogen-activated protein kinase signal transduction pathways activated by stress and inflammation. Physiol Rev 81: 807–869.
- Davis, R.J. 2000. Signal transduction by the JNK group of MAP kinases. Cell 103: 239–252.
- Hui, L., Bakiri, L., Stepniak, E., and Wagner, E.F. 2007. p38alpha: a suppressor of cell proliferation and tumorigenesis. Cell Cycle 6: 2429–2433.
- 41. Pimienta, G., and Pascual, J. 2007. Canonical and alternative MAPK signaling. Cell Cycle 6: 2628–2632.

- Pearson, G., Robinson, F., Beers Gibson, T., Xu, B.E., Karandikar, M., Berman, K., and Cobb, M.H. 2001. Mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathways: regulation and physiological functions. Endocr Rev 22: 153–183.
- Roux, P.P., and Blenis, J. 2004. ERK and p38 MAPK-activated protein kinases: a family of protein kinases with diverse biological functions. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 68: 320–344.
- Han, J., Lee, J.D., Bibbs, L., and Ulevitch, R.J. 1994. A MAP kinase targeted by endotoxin and hyperosmolarity in mammalian cells. Science 265: 808–811.
- Wang, Z., Harkins, P.C., Ulevitch, R.J., Han, J., Cobb, M.H., and Goldsmith, E.J. 1997. The structure of mitogen-activated protein kinase p38 at 2.1-A resolution. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94: 2327–2332.
- Raingeaud, J., Gupta, S., Rogers, J.S., Dickens, M., Han, J., Ulevitch, R.J., and Davis, R.J. 1995. Pro-inflammatory cytokines and environmental stress cause p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase activation by dual phosphorylation on tyrosine and threonine. J Biol Chem 270: 7420–7426.
- Ben-Levy, R., Hooper, S., Wilson, R., Paterson, H.F., and Marshall, C.J. 1998. Nuclear export of the stress-activated protein kinase p38 mediated by its substrate MAPKAP kinase-2. Curr Biol 8: 1049–1057.
- Ono, K., and Han, J. 2000. The p38 signal transduction pathway: activation and function. Cell Signal 12: 1–13.
- Jiang, Y., Chen, C., Li, Z., Guo, W., Gegner, J.A., Lin, S., and Han, J. 1996. Characterization of the structure and function of a new mitogen-activated protein kinase (p38beta). J Biol Chem 271: 17920–17926.
- Eckert, R.L., Efimova, T., Balasubramanian, S., Crish, J.F., Bone, F., and Dashti, S. 2003. p38 Mitogen-activated protein kinases on the body surface--a function for p38 delta. J Invest Dermatol 120: 823–828.
- O'Keefe, S.J., Mudgett, J.S., Cupo, S., Parsons, J.N., Chartrain, N.A., Fitzgerald, C., Chen, S.L., Lowitz, K., Rasa, C., Visco, D., et al. 2007. Chemical genetics define the roles of p38alpha and p38beta in acute and chronic inflammation. J Biol Chem 282: 34663–34671.
- Kim, C., Sano, Y., Todorova, K., Carlson, B.A., Arpa, L., Celada, A., Lawrence, T., Otsu, K., Brissette, J.L., Arthur, J.S., et al. 2008. The kinase p38 alpha serves cell type-specific inflammatory functions in skin injury and coordinates pro- and anti-inflammatory gene expression. Nat Immunol 9: 1019–1027.
- 53. Jiang, Y., Gram, H., Zhao, M., New, L., Gu, J., Feng, L., Di Padova, F., Ulevitch, R.J., and Han, J. 1997. Characterization of the structure and function of the fourth member of p38 group mitogen-activated protein kinases, p38delta. J Biol Chem 272: 30122–30128.
- Sabio, G., Reuver, S., Feijoo, C., Hasegawa, M., Thomas, G.M., Centeno, F., Kuhlendahl, S., Leal-Ortiz, S., Goedert, M., Garner, C., et al. 2004. Stress- and mitogen-induced phosphorylation of the synapse-associated protein SAP90/PSD-95 by activation of SAPK3/ p38gamma and ERK1/ERK2. Biochem J 380: 19–30.
- Dashti, S.R., Efimova, T., and Eckert, R.L. 2001. MEK7-dependent activation of p38 MAP kinase in keratinocytes. J Biol Chem 276: 8059–8063.
- Dean, J.L., Sully, G., Clark, A.R., and Saklatvala, J. 2004. The involvement of AU-rich element-binding proteins in p38 mitogenactivated protein kinase pathway-mediated mRNA stabilisation. Cell Signal 16: 1113–1121.
- 57. Hitti, E., Iakovleva, T., Brook, M., Deppenmeier, S., Gruber, A.D., Radzioch, D., Clark, A.R., Blackshear, P.J., Kotlyarov, A., and Gaestel, M. 2006. Mitogen-activated protein kinase-activated protein kinase 2 regulates tumor necrosis factor mRNA stability and translation mainly by altering tristetraprolin expression, stability, and binding to adenine/uridine-rich element. Mol Cell Biol 26: 2399–2407.
- Ashwell, J.D. 2006. The many paths to p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase activation in the immune system. Nat Rev Immunol 6: 532–540.
- Otkjaer, K., Kragballe, K., Johansen, C., Funding, A.T., Just, H., Jensen, U.B., Sorensen, L.G., Norby, P.L., Clausen, J.T., and Iversen,

L. 2007. IL-20 gene expression is induced by IL-1beta through mitogen-activated protein kinase and NF-kappaB-dependent mechanisms. J Invest Dermatol 127: 1326–1336.

- Yanagawa, Y., and Onoe, K. 2006. Distinct regulation of CD40mediated interleukin-6 and interleukin-12 productions via mitogenactivated protein kinase and nuclear factor kappaB-inducing kinase in mature dendritic cells. Immunology 117: 526–535.
- Rawadi, G., Ramez, V., Lemercier, B., and Roman-Roman, S. 1998. Activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways by Mycoplasma fermentans membrane lipoproteins in murine macrophages: involvement in cytokine synthesis. J Immunol 160: 1330–1339.
- Petro, T.M. 2005. ERK-MAP-kinases differentially regulate expression of IL-23 p19 compared with p40 and IFN-beta in Theiler's virus-infected RAW264.7 cells. Immunol Lett 97: 47–53.
- 63. Vitiello, M., D'Isanto, M., Galdiero, M., Raieta, K., Tortora, A., Rotondo, P., Peluso, L., and Galdiero, M. 2004. Interleukin-8 production by THP-1 cells stimulated by Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium porins is mediated by AP-1, NF-kappaB and MAPK pathways. Cytokine 27: 15–24.
- Li, Y., Chu, N., Hu, A., Gran, B., Rostami, A., and Zhang, G.X. 2008. Inducible IL-23p19 expression in human microglia via p38 MAPK and NF-kappaB signal pathways. Exp Mol Pathol 84: 1–8.
- Yu, X.J., Li, C.Y., Dai, H.Y., Cai, D.X., Wang, K.Y., Xu, Y.H., Chen, L.M., and Zhou, C.L. 2007. Expression and localization of the activated mitogen-activated protein kinase in lesional psoriatic skin. Exp Mol Pathol 83: 413–418.
- Adcock, I.M., Chung, K.F., Caramori, G., and Ito, K. 2006. Kinase inhibitors and airway inflammation. Eur J Pharmacol 533: 118–132.
- Braz, J.C., Bueno, O.F., Liang, Q., Wilkins, B.J., Dai, Y.S., Parsons, S., Braunwart, J., Glascock, B.J., Klevitsky, R., Kimball, T.F., et al. 2003. Targeted inhibition of p38 MAPK promotes hypertrophic cardiomyopathy through upregulation of calcineurin-NFAT signaling. J Clin Invest 111: 1475–1486.
- Hui, L., Bakiri, L., Mairhorfer, A., Schweifer, N., Haslinger, C., Kenner, L., Komnenovic, V., Scheuch, H., Beug, H., and Wagner, E.F. 2007. p38alpha suppresses normal and cancer cell proliferation by antagonizing the JNK-c-Jun pathway. Nat Genet 39: 741–749.
- Iversen, L., Johansen, C., and Kragballe, K. 2005. Signal transduction pathways in human epidermis. Eur J Dermatol 15: 4–12.
- Chen, R.H., Sarnecki, C., and Blenis, J. 1992. Nuclear localization and regulation of erk- and rsk-encoded protein kinases. Mol Cell Biol 12: 915–927.
- 71. Kondoh, K., Torii, S., and Nishida, E. 2005. Control of MAP kinase signaling to the nucleus. Chromosoma 114: 86–91.
- Chen, Z., Gibson, T.B., Robinson, F., Silvestro, L., Pearson, G., Xu, B., Wright, A., Vanderbilt, C., and Cobb, M.H. 2001. MAP kinases. Chem Rev 101: 2449–2476.
- Turjanski, A.G., Vaque, J.P., and Gutkind, J.S. 2007. MAP kinases and the control of nuclear events. Oncogene 26: 3240–3253.
- Eckert, R.L., Efimova, T., Dashti, S.R., Balasubramanian, S., Deucher, A., Crish, J.F., Sturniolo, M., and Bone, F. 2002. Keratinocyte survival, differentiation, and death: many roads lead to mitogenactivated protein kinase. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 7: 36–40.
- Haase, I., Hobbs, R.M., Romero, M.R., Broad, S., and Watt, F.M. 2001. A role for mitogen-activated protein kinase activation by integrins in the pathogenesis of psoriasis. J Clin Invest 108: 527–536.
- Takahashi, H., Ibe, M., Nakamura, S., Ishida-Yamamoto, A., Hashimoto, Y., and Iizuka, H. 2002. Extracellular regulated kinase and c-Jun N-terminal kinase are activated in psoriatic involved epidermis. J Dermatol Sci 30: 94–99.
- Hobbs, R.M., Silva-Vargas, V., Groves, R., and Watt, F.M. 2004. Expression of activated MEK1 in differentiating epidermal cells is sufficient to generate hyperproliferative and inflammatory skin lesions. J Invest Dermatol 123: 503–515.
- Kohno, M., and Pouyssegur, J. 2003. Pharmacological inhibitors of the ERK signaling pathway: application as anticancer drugs. Prog Cell Cycle Res 5: 219–224.
- 79. Montagut, C., and Settleman, J. 2009. Targeting the RAF-MEK-ERK pathway in cancer therapy. Cancer Lett 283: 125–134.

28 Claus Johansen

- Downward, J. 2003. Targeting RAS signalling pathways in cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer 3: 11–22.
- Mercer, K.E., and Pritchard, C.A. 2003. Raf proteins and cancer: B-Raf is identified as a mutational target. Biochim Biophys Acta 1653: 25–40.
- Gupta, S., Barrett, T., Whitmarsh, A.J., Cavanagh, J., Sluss, H.K., Derijard, B., and Davis, R.J. 1996. Selective interaction of JNK protein kinase isoforms with transcription factors. Embo J 15: 2760–2770.
- Weston, C.R., and Davis, R.J. 2007. The JNK signal transduction pathway. Curr Opin Cell Biol 19: 142–149.
- Hibi, M., Lin, A., Smeal, T., Minden, A., and Karin, M. 1993. Identification of an oncoprotein- and UV-responsive protein kinase that binds and potentiates the c-Jun activation domain. Genes Dev 7: 2135–2148.
- Fuchs, S.Y., Adler, V., Pincus, M.R., and Ronai, Z. 1998. MEKK1/ JNK signaling stabilizes and activates p53. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 10541–10546.
- Noguchi, K., Kitanaka, C., Yamana, H., Kokubu, A., Mochizuki, T., and Kuchino, Y. 1999. Regulation of c-Myc through phosphorylation at Ser-62 and Ser-71 by c-Jun N-terminal kinase. J Biol Chem 274: 32580–32587.
- Cavigelli, M., Dolfi, F., Claret, F.X., and Karin, M. 1995. Induction of c-fos expression through JNK-mediated TCF/Elk-1 phosphorylation. Embo J 14: 5957–5964.
- Katagiri, C., Negishi, K., and Hibino, T. 2006. c-JUN N-terminal kinase-1 (JNK1) but not JNK2 or JNK3 is involved in UV signal transduction in human epidermis. J Dermatol Sci 43: 171–179.
- She, Q.B., Chen, N., Bode, A.M., Flavell, R.A., and Dong, Z. 2002. Deficiency of c-Jun-NH(2)-terminal kinase-1 in mice enhances skin tumor development by 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate. Cancer Res 62: 1343–1348.
- Takahashi, H., Honma, M., Ishida-Yamamoto, A., Namikawa, K., Kiyama, H., and Iizuka, H. 2001. Expression of human cystatin A by keratinocytes is positively regulated via the Ras/MEKK1/MKK7/ JNK signal transduction pathway but negatively regulated via the Ras/Raf-1/MEK1/ERK pathway. J Biol Chem 276: 36632–36638.
- Hayashi, M., and Lee, J.D. 2004. Role of the BMK1/ERK5 signaling pathway: lessons from knockout mice. J Mol Med 82: 800–808.
- Wang, X., and Tournier, C. 2006. Regulation of cellular functions by the ERK5 signalling pathway. Cell Signal 18: 753–760.
- Kato, Y., Kravchenko, V.V., Tapping, R.I., Han, J., Ulevitch, R.J., and Lee, J.D. 1997. BMK1/ERK5 regulates serum-induced early gene expression through transcription factor MEF2C. Embo J 16: 7054–7066.
- Zhou, G., Bao, Z.Q., and Dixon, J.E. 1995. Components of a new human protein kinase signal transduction pathway. J Biol Chem 270: 12665–12669.
- Charlson, A.T., Zeliadt, N.A., and Wattenberg, E.V. 2009. Extracellular signal regulated kinase 5 mediates signals triggered by the novel tumor promoter palytoxin. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 241: 143–153.
- Squires, M.S., Nixon, P.M., and Cook, S.J. 2002. Cell-cycle arrest by PD184352 requires inhibition of extracellular signal-regulated kinases (ERK) 1/2 but not ERK5/BMK1. Biochem J 366: 673–680.
- Wei, X., Sun, W., Fan, R., Hahn, J., Joetham, A., Li, G., Webb, S., Garrington, T., Dakhama, A., Lucas, J., et al. 2003. MEF2C regulates c-Jun but not TNF-alpha gene expression in stimulated mast cells. Eur J Immunol 33: 2903–2909.
- Terasawa, K., Okazaki, K., and Nishida, E. 2003. Regulation of c-Fos and Fra-1 by the MEK5-ERK5 pathway. Genes Cells 8: 263–273.
- Marinissen, M.J., Chiariello, M., Pallante, M., and Gutkind, J.S. 1999. A network of mitogen-activated protein kinases links G protein-coupled receptors to the c-jun promoter: a role for c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase, p38s, and extracellular signal-regulated kinase 5. Mol Cell Biol 19: 4289–4301.
- Gaestel, M. 2006. MAPKAP kinases MKs two's company, three's a crowd. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 7: 120–130.
- 101. Engel, K., Kotlyarov, A., and Gaestel, M. 1998. Leptomycin

B-sensitive nuclear export of MAPKAP kinase 2 is regulated by phosphorylation. Embo J 17: 3363–3371.

- 102. Adams, R.H., Porras, A., Alonso, G., Jones, M., Vintersten, K., Panelli, S., Valladares, A., Perez, L., Klein, R., and Nebreda, A.R. 2000. Essential role of p38alpha MAP kinase in placental but not embryonic cardiovascular development. Mol Cell 6: 109–116.
- Clifton, A.D., Young, P.R., and Cohen, P. 1996. A comparison of the substrate specificity of MAPKAP kinase-2 and MAPKAP kinase-3 and their activation by cytokines and cellular stress. FEBS Lett 392: 209–214.
- Kotlyarov, A., Neininger, A., Schubert, C., Eckert, R., Birchmeier, C., Volk, H.D., and Gaestel, M. 1999. MAPKAP kinase 2 is essential for LPS-induced TNF-alpha biosynthesis. Nat Cell Biol 1: 94–97.
- 105. Ronkina, N., Kotlyarov, A., Dittrich-Breiholz, O., Kracht, M., Hitti, E., Milarski, K., Askew, R., Marusic, S., Lin, L.L., Gaestel, M., et al. 2007. The mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK)-activated protein kinases MK2 and MK3 cooperate in stimulation of tumor necrosis factor biosynthesis and stabilization of p38 MAPK. Mol Cell Biol 27: 170–181.
- 106. Zaru, R., Ronkina, N., Gaestel, M., Arthur, J.S., and Watts, C. 2007. The MAPK-activated kinase Rsk controls an acute Toll-like receptor signaling response in dendritic cells and is activated through two distinct pathways. Nat Immunol 8: 1227–1235.
- 107. Guay, J., Lambert, H., Gingras-Breton, G., Lavoie, J.N., Huot, J., and Landry, J. 1997. Regulation of actin filament dynamics by p38 map kinase-mediated phosphorylation of heat shock protein 27. J Cell Sci 110 (Pt 3): 357–368.
- Rousseau, S., Dolado, I., Beardmore, V., Shpiro, N., Marquez, R., Nebreda, A.R., Arthur, J.S., Case, L.M., Tessier-Lavigne, M., Gaestel, M., et al. 2006. CXCL12 and C5a trigger cell migration via a PAK1/2-p38alpha MAPK-MAPKAP-K2-HSP27 pathway. Cell Signal 18: 1897–1905.
- 109. Manke, I.A., Nguyen, A., Lim, D., Stewart, M.Q., Elia, A.E., and Yaffe, M.B. 2005. MAPKAP kinase-2 is a cell cycle checkpoint kinase that regulates the G2/M transition and S phase progression in response to UV irradiation. Mol Cell 17: 37–48.
- Ronkina, N., Kotlyarov, A., and Gaestel, M. 2008. MK2 and MK3--a pair of isoenzymes? Front Biosci 13: 5511–5521.
- 111. Neininger, A., Kontoyiannis, D., Kotlyarov, A., Winzen, R., Eckert, R., Volk, H.D., Holtmann, H., Kollias, G., and Gaestel, M. 2002. MK2 targets AU-rich elements and regulates biosynthesis of tumor necrosis factor and interleukin-6 independently at different posttranscriptional levels. J Biol Chem 277: 3065–3068.
- Carballo, E., Lai, W.S., and Blackshear, P.J. 1998. Feedback inhibition of macrophage tumor necrosis factor-alpha production by tristetraprolin. Science 281: 1001–1005.
- 113. Chrestensen, C.A., Schroeder, M.J., Shabanowitz, J., Hunt, D.F., Pelo, J.W., Worthington, M.T., and Sturgill, T.W. 2004. MAPKAP kinase 2 phosphorylates tristetraprolin on in vivo sites including Ser178, a site required for 14-3-3 binding. J Biol Chem 279: 10176–10184.
- Hegen, M., Gaestel, M., Nickerson-Nutter, C.L., Lin, L.L., and Telliez, J.B. 2006. MAPKAP kinase 2-deficient mice are resistant to collagen-induced arthritis. J Immunol 177: 1913–1917.
- 115. Gorska, M.M., Liang, Q., Stafford, S.J., Goplen, N., Dharajiya, N., Guo, L., Sur, S., Gaestel, M., and Alam, R. 2007. MK2 controls the level of negative feedback in the NF-kappaB pathway and is essential for vascular permeability and airway inflammation. J Exp Med 204: 1637–1652.
- Funding, A.T., Johansen, C., Gaestel, M., Bibby, B.M., Lilleholt, L.L., Kragballe, K., and Iversen, L. 2009. Reduced oxazolone-induced skin inflammation in MAPKAP kinase 2 knockout mice. J Invest Dermatol 129: 891–898.
- 117. Stokoe, D., Engel, K., Campbell, D.G., Cohen, P., and Gaestel, M. 1992. Identification of MAPKAP kinase 2 as a major enzyme responsible for the phosphorylation of the small mammalian heat shock proteins. FEBS Lett 313: 307–313.
- Rousseau, S., Morrice, N., Peggie, M., Campbell, D.G., Gaestel, M., and Cohen, P. 2002. Inhibition of SAPK2a/p38 prevents hnRNP A0

phosphorylation by MAPKAP-K2 and its interaction with cytokine mRNAs. Embo J 21: 6505-6514.

- 119. Tran, H., Maurer, F., and Nagamine, Y. 2003. Stabilization of urokinase and urokinase receptor mRNAs by HuR is linked to its cytoplasmic accumulation induced by activated mitogen-activated protein kinase-activated protein kinase 2. Mol Cell Biol 23: 7177–7188.
- 120. Tan, Y., Rouse, J., Zhang, A., Cariati, S., Cohen, P., and Comb, M.J. 1996. FGF and stress regulate CREB and ATF-1 via a pathway involving p38 MAP kinase and MAPKAP kinase-2. Embo J 15: 4629–4642.
- 121. Heidenreich, O., Neininger, A., Schratt, G., Zinck, R., Cahill, M.A., Engel, K., Kotlyarov, A., Kraft, R., Kostka, S., Gaestel, M., et al. 1999. MAPKAP kinase 2 phosphorylates serum response factor in vitro and in vivo. J Biol Chem 274: 14434–14443.
- Janknecht, R. 2001. Cell type-specific inhibition of the ETS transcription factor ER81 by mitogen-activated protein kinase-activated protein kinase 2. J Biol Chem 276: 41856–41861.
- 123. Weber, H.O., Ludwig, R.L., Morrison, D., Kotlyarov, A., Gaestel, M., and Vousden, K.H. 2005. HDM2 phosphorylation by MAPKAP kinase 2. Oncogene 24: 1965–1972.
- Reinhardt, H.C., Aslanian, A.S., Lees, J.A., and Yaffe, M.B. 2007. p53-deficient cells rely on ATM- and ATR-mediated checkpoint signaling through the p38MAPK/MK2 pathway for survival after DNA damage. Cancer Cell 11: 175–189.
- Vermeulen, L., Berghe, W.V., Beck, I.M., De Bosscher, K., and Haegeman, G. 2009. The versatile role of MSKs in transcriptional regulation. Trends Biochem Sci 34: 311–318.
- Arthur, J.S. 2008. MSK activation and physiological roles. Front Biosci 13: 5866–5879.
- Deak, M., Clifton, A.D., Lucocq, L.M., and Alessi, D.R. 1998. Mitogen- and stress-activated protein kinase-1 (MSK1) is directly activated by MAPK and SAPK2/p38, and may mediate activation of CREB. Embo J 17: 4426–4441.
- Tomas-Zuber, M., Mary, J.L., Lamour, F., Bur, D., and Lesslauer, W. 2001. C-terminal elements control location, activation threshold, and p38 docking of ribosomal S6 kinase B (RSKB). J Biol Chem 276: 5892–5899.
- 129. Pierrat, B., Correia, J.S., Mary, J.L., Tomas-Zuber, M., and Lesslauer, W. 1998. RSK-B, a novel ribosomal S6 kinase family member, is a CREB kinase under dominant control of p38alpha mitogen-activated protein kinase (p38alphaMAPK). J Biol Chem 273: 29661–29671.
- Wiggin, G.R., Soloaga, A., Foster, J.M., Murray-Tait, V., Cohen, P., and Arthur, J.S. 2002. MSK1 and MSK2 are required for the mitogen- and stress-induced phosphorylation of CREB and ATF1 in fibroblasts. Mol Cell Biol 22: 2871–2881.
- 131. Vermeulen, L., De Wilde, G., Van Damme, P., Vanden Berghe, W., and Haegeman, G. 2003. Transcriptional activation of the NF-kappaB p65 subunit by mitogen- and stress-activated protein kinase-1 (MSK1). Embo J 22: 1313–1324.
- Zhang, Y., Cho, Y.Y., Petersen, B.L., Zhu, F., and Dong, Z. 2004. Evidence of STAT1 phosphorylation modulated by MAPKs, MEK1 and MSK1. Carcinogenesis 25: 1165–1175.
- Zhang, Y., Liu, G., and Dong, Z. 2001. MSK1 and JNKs mediate phosphorylation of STAT3 in UVA-irradiated mouse epidermal JB6 cells. J Biol Chem 276: 42534–42542.
- Janknecht, R. 2003. Regulation of the ER81 transcription factor and its coactivators by mitogen- and stress-activated protein kinase 1 (MSK1). Oncogene 22: 746-755.
- 135. Soloaga, A., Thomson, S., Wiggin, G.R., Rampersaud, N., Dyson, M.H., Hazzalin, C.A., Mahadevan, L.C., and Arthur, J.S. 2003. MSK2 and MSK1 mediate the mitogen- and stress-induced phosphorylation of histone H3 and HMG-14. Embo J 22: 2788–2797.
- 136. Gesser, B., Johansen, C., Rasmussen, M.K., Funding, A.T., Otkjaer, K., Kjellerup, R.B., Kragballe, K., and Iversen, L. 2007. Dimethylfumarate specifically inhibits the mitogen and stress-activated kinases 1 and 2 (MSK1/2): possible role for its anti-psoriatic effect. J Invest Dermatol 127: 2129–2137.
- Ananieva, O., Darragh, J., Johansen, C., Carr, J.M., McIlrath, J., Park, J.M., Wingate, A., Monk, C.E., Toth, R., Santos, S.G., et al.

2008. The kinases MSK1 and MSK2 act as negative regulators of Toll-like receptor signaling. Nat Immunol 9: 1028–1036.

- Waskiewicz, A.J., Flynn, A., Proud, C.G., and Cooper, J.A. 1997. Mitogen-activated protein kinases activate the serine/threonine kinases Mnk1 and Mnk2. Embo J 16: 1909–1920.
- Buxade, M., Parra-Palau, J.L., and Proud, C.G. 2008. The Mnks: MAP kinase-interacting kinases (MAP kinase signal-integrating kinases). Front Biosci 13: 5359–5373.
- 140. Fukunaga, R., and Hunter, T. 1997. MNK1, a new MAP kinase-activated protein kinase, isolated by a novel expression screening method for identifying protein kinase substrates. Embo J 16: 1921–1933.
- 141. O'Loghlen, A., Gonzalez, V.M., Pineiro, D., Perez-Morgado, M.I., Salinas, M., and Martin, M.E. 2004. Identification and molecular characterization of Mnk1b, a splice variant of human MAP kinaseinteracting kinase Mnk1. Exp Cell Res 299: 343–355.
- 142. Slentz-Kesler, K., Moore, J.T., Lombard, M., Zhang, J., Hollingsworth, R., and Weiner, M.P. 2000. Identification of the human Mnk2 gene (MKNK2) through protein interaction with estrogen receptor beta. Genomics 69: 63–71.
- 143. Ueda, T., Watanabe-Fukunaga, R., Fukuyama, H., Nagata, S., and Fukunaga, R. 2004. Mnk2 and Mnk1 are essential for constitutive and inducible phosphorylation of eukaryotic initiation factor 4E but not for cell growth or development. Mol Cell Biol 24: 6539–6549.
- 144. Hefner, Y., Borsch-Haubold, A.G., Murakami, M., Wilde, J.I., Pasquet, S., Schieltz, D., Ghomashchi, F., Yates, J.R., 3rd, Armstrong, C.G., Paterson, A., et al. 2000. Serine 727 phosphorylation and activation of cytosolic phospholipase A2 by MNK1-related protein kinases. J Biol Chem 275: 37542–37551.
- 145. Buxade, M., Parra, J.L., Rousseau, S., Shpiro, N., Marquez, R., Morrice, N., Bain, J., Espel, E., and Proud, C.G. 2005. The Mnks are novel components in the control of TNF alpha biosynthesis and phosphorylate and regulate hnRNP A1. Immunity 23: 177–189.
- 146. Buxade, M., Morrice, N., Krebs, D.L., and Proud, C.G. 2008. The PSF.p54nrb complex is a novel Mnk substrate that binds the mRNA for tumor necrosis factor alpha. J Biol Chem 283: 57–65.
- 147. DaSilva, J., Xu, L., Kim, H.J., Miller, W.T., and Bar-Sagi, D. 2006. Regulation of sprouty stability by Mnk1-dependent phosphorylation. Mol Cell Biol 26: 1898–1907.
- Andersson, K., and Sundler, R. 2006. Posttranscriptional regulation of TNFalpha expression via eukaryotic initiation factor 4E (eIF4E) phosphorylation in mouse macrophages. Cytokine 33: 52–57.
- 149. Cherla, R.P., Lee, S.Y., Mees, P.L., and Tesh, V.L. 2006. Shiga toxin 1-induced cytokine production is mediated by MAP kinase pathways and translation initiation factor eIF4E in the macrophage-like THP-1 cell line. J Leukoc Biol 79: 397–407.
- Kjellerup, R.B., Kragballe, K., Iversen, L., and Johansen, C. 2008. Pro-inflammatory cytokine release in keratinocytes is mediated through the MAPK signal-integrating kinases. Exp Dermatol 17: 498–504.
- Kjellerup, R.B., Iversen, L., Kragballe, K., and Johansen, C. 2009. The expression and phosphorylation of eukaryotic initiation factor 4E are increased in lesional psoriatic skin. Br J Dermatol 161: 1059–1066.
- Hunter, T., and Karin, M. 1992. The regulation of transcription by phosphorylation. Cell 70: 375–387.
- Barnes, P.J., and Adcock, I.M. 1998. Transcription factors and asthma. Eur Respir J 12: 221–234.
- 154. Angel, P., and Karin, M. 1991. The role of Jun, Fos and the AP-1 complex in cell-proliferation and transformation. Biochim.Biophys. Acta 1072: 129–157.
- Lee, W., Mitchell, P., and Tjian, R. 1987. Purified transcription factor AP-1 interacts with TPA-inducible enhancer elements. Cell 49: 741–752.
- Shaulian, E., and Karin, M. 2002. AP-1 as a regulator of cell life and death. Nat Cell Biol 4: E131–136.
- Matthews, C.P., Colburn, N.H., and Young, M.R. 2007. AP-1 a target for cancer prevention. Curr Cancer Drug Targets 7: 317–324.
- 158. Kouzarides, T., and Ziff, E. 1988. The role of the leucine zipper in the fos-jun interaction. Nature 336: 646–651.

30 Claus Johansen

- Shaulian, E., and Karin, M. 2001. AP-1 in cell proliferation and survival. Oncogene 20: 2390–2400.
- Whitmarsh, A.J., and Davis, R.J. 1996. Transcription factor AP-1 regulation by mitogen-activated protein kinase signal transduction pathways. J.Mol.Med. 74: 589–607.
- Whitmarsh, A.J., Shore, P., Sharrocks, A.D., and Davis, R.J. 1995. Integration of MAP kinase signal transduction pathways at the serum response element. Science 269: 403–407.
- 162. Gruda, M.C., Kovary, K., Metz, R., and Bravo, R. 1994. Regulation of Fra-1 and Fra-2 phosphorylation differs during the cell cycle of fibroblasts and phosphorylation in vitro by MAP kinase affects DNA binding activity. Oncogene 9 AB: 2537–2547.
- Angel, P., Szabowski, A., and Schorpp-Kistner, M. 2001. Function and regulation of AP-1 subunits in skin physiology and pathology. Oncogene 20: 2413–2423.
- Yates, S., and Rayner, T.E. 2002. Transcription factor activation in response to cutaneous injury: role of AP-1 in reepithelialization. Wound Repair Regen 10: 5–15.
- Rutberg, S.E., Saez, E., Glick, A., Dlugosz, A.A., Spiegelman, B.M., and Yuspa, S.H. 1996. Differentiation of mouse keratinocytes is accompanied by PKC-dependent changes in AP-1 proteins. Oncogene 13: 167–176.
- Welter, J.F., and Eckert, R.L. 1995. Differential expression of the fos and jun family members c-fos, fosB, Fra-1, Fra-2, c-jun, junB and junD during human epidermal keratinocyte differentiation. Oncogene 11: 2681–2687.
- 167. Jochum, W., Passegue, E., and Wagner, E.F. 2001. AP-1 in mouse development and tumorigenesis. Oncogene 20: 2401–2412.
- 168. Ogawa, E., Okuyama, R., Egawa, T., Nagoshi, H., Obinata, M., Tagami, H., Ikawa, S., and Aiba, S. 2008. p63-induced onset of keratinocyte differentiation via c-Jun N-terminal kinase pathway is counteracted by keratinocyte growth factor. J Biol Chem 283: 34241–34249.
- Angel, P., Szabowski, A., and Schorpp-Kistner, M. 2001. Function and regulation of AP-1 subunits in skin physiology and pathology. Oncogene 20: 2413–2423.
- 170. Johansen, C., Iversen, L., Ryborg, A., and Kragballe, K. 2000. 1alpha,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 induced differentiation of cultured human keratinocytes is accompanied by a PKC-independent regulation of AP-1 DNA binding activity. J.Invest Dermatol 114: 1174–1179.
- Haider, A.S., Duculan, J., Whynot, J.A., and Krueger, J.G. 2006. Increased JunB mRNA and protein expression in psoriasis vulgaris lesions. J Invest Dermatol 126: 912–914.
- 172. Zenz, R., Eferl, R., Kenner, L., Florin, L., Hummerich, L., Mehic, D., Scheuch, H., Angel, P., Tschachler, E., and Wagner, E.F. 2005. Psoriasis-like skin disease and arthritis caused by inducible epidermal deletion of Jun proteins. Nature 437: 369–375.
- Domann, F.E., Jr., Levy, J.P., Finch, J.S., and Bowden, G.T. 1994. Constitutive AP-1 DNA binding and transactivating ability of malignant but not benign mouse epidermal cells. Mol Carcinog 9: 61–66.
- Cooper, S., Ranger-Moore, J., and Bowden, T.G. 2005. Differential inhibition of UVB-induced AP-1 and NF-kappaB transactivation by components of the jun bZIP domain. Mol Carcinog 43: 108–116.
- 175. Cooper, S.J., MacGowan, J., Ranger-Moore, J., Young, M.R., Colburn, N.H., and Bowden, G.T. 2003. Expression of dominant negative c-jun inhibits ultraviolet B-induced squamous cell carcinoma number and size in an SKH-1 hairless mouse model. Mol Cancer Res 1: 848–854.
- 176. Young, M.R., Li, J.J., Rincon, M., Flavell, R.A., Sathyanarayana, B.K., Hunziker, R., and Colburn, N. 1999. Transgenic mice demonstrate AP-1 (activator protein-1) transactivation is required for tumor promotion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96: 9827–9832.
- 177. Baldwin, A.S., Jr. 2001. Series introduction: the transcription factor NF-kappaB and human disease. J Clin Invest 107: 3–6.
- Chen, F., Castranova, V., and Shi, X. 2001. New insights into the role of nuclear factor-kappaB in cell growth regulation. Am J Pathol 159: 387–397.
- 179. Sarkar, F.H., Li, Y., Wang, Z., and Kong, D. 2008. NF-kappaB signa-

ling pathway and its therapeutic implications in human diseases. Int Rev Immunol 27: 293-319.

- Vallabhapurapu, S., and Karin, M. 2009. Regulation and function of NF-kappaB transcription factors in the immune system. Annu Rev Immunol 27: 693-733.
- 181. Mercurio, F., DiDonato, J.A., Rosette, C., and Karin, M. 1993. p105 and p98 precursor proteins play an active role in NF-kappa B-mediated signal transduction. Genes Dev. 7: 705-718.
- Ghosh, S., May, M.J., and Kopp, E.B. 1998. NF-kappa B and Rel proteins: evolutionarily conserved mediators of immune responses. Annu.Rev.Immunol. 16: 225-260.
- Baldwin, A.S., Jr. 1996. The NF-kappa B and I kappa B proteins: new discoveries and insights. Annu.Rev.Immunol. 14: 649-683.
- Verma, I.M., Stevenson, J.K., Schwarz, E.M., Van Antwerp, D., and Miyamoto, S. 1995. Rel/NF-kappa B/I kappa B family: intimate tales of association and dissociation. Genes Dev. 9: 2723-2735.
- Henkel, T., Machleidt, T., Alkalay, I., Kronke, M., Ben Neriah, Y., and Baeuerle, P.A. 1993. Rapid proteolysis of I kappa B-alpha is necessary for activation of transcription factor NF-kappa B. Nature 365: 182-185.
- Ahn, K.S., and Aggarwal, B.B. 2005. Transcription factor NFkappaB: a sensor for smoke and stress signals. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1056: 218–233.
- 187. Sun, S.C., Ganchi, P.A., Ballard, D.W., and Greene, W.C. 1993. NFkappa B controls expression of inhibitor I kappa B alpha: evidence for an inducible autoregulatory pathway. Science: 1912–1915.
- Karin, M., and Ben Neriah, Y. 2000. Phosphorylation meets ubiquitination: the control of NF-[kappa]B activity. Annu.Rev.Immunol. 18: 621–663.
- Hacker, H., and Karin, M. 2006. Regulation and function of IKK and IKK-related kinases. Sci STKE 2006:re13.
- Delhase, M., Hayakawa, M., Chen, Y., and Karin, M. 1999. Positive and negative regulation of IkappaB kinase activity through IKKbeta subunit phosphorylation. Science: 30.
- 191. Hu, Y., Baud, V., Oga, T., Kim, K.I., Yoshida, K., and Karin, M. 2001. IKKalpha controls formation of the epidermis independently of NF-kappaB. Nature 410: 710–714.
- Ghosh, S., and Karin, M. 2002. Missing pieces in the NF-kappaB puzzle. Cell 109 Suppl: S81–S96.
- 193. Dejardin, E., Droin, N.M., Delhase, M., Haas, E., Cao, Y., Makris, C., Li, Z.W., Karin, M., Ware, C.F., and Green, D.R. 2002. The lymphotoxin-beta receptor induces different patterns of gene expression via two NF-kappaB pathways. Immunity 17: 525–535.
- 194. Senftleben, U., Cao, Y., Xiao, G., Greten, F.R., Krahn, G., Bonizzi, G., Chen, Y., Hu, Y., Fong, A., Sun, S.C., et al. 2001. Activation by IKKalpha of a second, evolutionary conserved, NF-kappa B signaling pathway. Science 293: 1495–1499.
- 195. Klement, J.F., Rice, N.R., Car, B.D., Abbondanzo, S.J., Powers, G.D., Bhatt, P.H., Chen, C.H., Rosen, C.A., and Stewart, C.L. 1996. IkappaBalpha deficiency results in a sustained NF-kappaB response and severe widespread dermatitis in mice. Mol Cell Biol 16: 2341–2349.
- 196. Rebholz, B., Haase, I., Eckelt, B., Paxian, S., Flaig, M.J., Ghoreschi, K., Nedospasov, S.A., Mailhammer, R., Debey-Pascher, S., Schultze, J.L., et al. 2007. Crosstalk between keratinocytes and adaptive immune cells in an IkappaBalpha protein-mediated inflammatory disease of the skin. Immunity 27: 296–307.
- 197. Jiang, W.Y., Chattedee, A.D., Raychaudhuri, S.P., Raychaudhuri, S.K., and Farber, E.M. 2001. Mast cell density and IL-8 expression in nonlesional and lesional psoriatic skin. Int J Dermatol 40: 699–703.
- Michel, G., Auer, H., Kemeny, L., Bocking, A., and Ruzicka, T. 1996. Antioncogene P53 and mitogenic cytokine interleukin-8 aberrantly expressed in psoriatic skin are inversely regulated by the antipsoriatic drug tacrolimus (FK506). Biochem Pharmacol. 51: 1315–1320.
- Danning, C.L., Illei, G.G., Hitchon, C., Greer, M.R., Boumpas, D.T., and McInnes, I.B. 2000. Macrophage-derived cytokine and nuclear factor kappaB p65 expression in synovial membrane and skin of

patients with psoriatic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 43: 1244-1256.

- McKenzie, R.C., and Sabin, E. 2003. Aberrant signalling and transcription factor activation as an explanation for the defective growth control and differentiation of keratinocytes in psoriasis: a hypothesis. Exp Dermatol 12: 337–345.
- 201. Loewe, R., Holnthoner, W., Groger, M., Pillinger, M., Gruber, F., Mechtcheriakova, D., Hofer, E., Wolff, K., and Petzelbauer, P. 2002. Dimethylfumarate inhibits TNF-induced nuclear entry of NF-kappa B/p65 in human endothelial cells. J Immunol 168: 4781–4787.
- 202. Smahi, A., Courtois, G., Vabres, P., Yamaoka, S., Heuertz, S., Munnich, A., Israel, A., Heiss, N.S., Klauck, S.M., Kioschis, P., et al. 2000. Genomic rearrangement in NEMO impairs NF-kappaB activation and is a cause of incontinentia pigmenti. The International Incontinentia Pigmenti (IP) Consortium. Nature 405: 466–472.
- 203. Makris, C., Godfrey, V.L., Krahn-Senftleben, G., Takahashi, T., Roberts, J.L., Schwarz, T., Feng, L., Johnson, R.S., and Karin, M. 2000. Female mice heterozygous for IKK gamma/NEMO deficiencies develop a dermatopathy similar to the human X-linked disorder incontinentia pigmenti. Mol Cell 5: 969–979.
- Pasparakis, M., Courtois, G., Hafner, M., Schmidt-Supprian, M., Nenci, A., Toksoy, A., Krampert, M., Goebeler, M., Gillitzer, R., Israel, A., et al. 2002. TNF-mediated inflammatory skin disease in mice with epidermis-specific deletion of IKK2. Nature 417: 861–866.
- Nakagami, H., Tomita, N., Kaneda, Y., Ogihara, T., and Morishita, R. 2006. Anti-oxidant gene therapy by NF kappa B decoy oligodeoxynucleotide. Curr Pharm Biotechnol 7: 95–100.
- Abeyama, K., Eng, W., Jester, J.V., Vink, A.A., Edelbaum, D., Cockerell, C.J., Bergstresser, P.R., and Takashima, A. 2000. A role for NF-kappaB-dependent gene transactivation in sunburn. J Clin Invest 105: 1751–1759.
- Dajee, M., Muchamuel, T., Schryver, B., Oo, A., Alleman-Sposeto, J., De Vry, C.G., Prasad, S., Ruhrmund, D., Shyamsundar, R., Mutnick, D., et al. 2006. Blockade of experimental atopic dermatitis via topical NF-kappaB decoy oligonucleotide. J Invest Dermatol 126: 1792–1803.
- Nakamura, H., Aoki, M., Tamai, K., Oishi, M., Ogihara, T., Kaneda, Y., and Morishita, R. 2002. Prevention and regression of atopic dermatitis by ointment containing NF-kB decoy oligodeoxynucleotides in NC/Nga atopic mouse model. Gene Ther 9: 1221–1229.
- Cortes Sempere, M., Rodriguez Fanjul, V., Sanchez Perez, I., and Perona, R. 2008. The role of the NFkappaB signalling pathway in cancer. Clin Transl Oncol 10: 143–147.
- Karin, M., and Greten, F.R. 2005. NF-kappaB: linking inflammation and immunity to cancer development and progression. Nat Rev Immunol 5: 749–759.
- 211. Park, E., Zhu, F., Liu, B., Xia, X., Shen, J., Bustos, T., Fischer, S.M., and Hu, Y. 2007. Reduction in IkappaB kinase alpha expression promotes the development of skin papillomas and carcinomas. Cancer Res 67: 9158–9168.
- 212. Liu, B., Park, E., Zhu, F., Bustos, T., Liu, J., Shen, J., Fischer, S.M., and Hu, Y. 2006. A critical role for I kappaB kinase alpha in the development of human and mouse squamous cell carcinomas. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103: 17202–17207.
- van Hogerlinden, M., Rozell, B.L., Ahrlund-Richter, L., and Toftgard, R. 1999. Squamous cell carcinomas and increased apoptosis in skin with inhibited Rel/nuclear factor-kappaB signaling. Cancer Res 59: 3299–3303.
- 214. Hanahan, D., and Weinberg, R.A. 2000. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100: 57–70.
- Coussens, L.M., and Werb, Z. 2002. Inflammation and cancer. Nature 420: 860–867.
- de Visser, K.E., Eichten, A., and Coussens, L.M. 2006. Paradoxical roles of the immune system during cancer development. Nat Rev Cancer 6: 24–37.
- Fox, J.G., and Wang, T.C. 2007. Inflammation, atrophy, and gastric cancer. J Clin Invest 117: 60–69.
- Balkwill, F., and Mantovani, A. 2001. Inflammation and cancer: back to Virchow? Lancet 357: 539–545.
- 219. Lin, W.W., and Karin, M. 2007. A cytokine-mediated link between

innate immunity, inflammation, and cancer. J Clin Invest 117: 1175-1183.

- Philip, M., Rowley, D.A., and Schreiber, H. 2004. Inflammation as a tumor promoter in cancer induction. Semin Cancer Biol 14: 433-439.
- 221. Balkwill, F. 2002. Tumor necrosis factor or tumor promoting factor? Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 13: 135–141.
- Beutler, B.A. 1999. The role of tumor necrosis factor in health and disease. J Rheumatol Suppl 57: 16–21.
- 223. Moore, R.J., Owens, D.M., Stamp, G., Arnott, C., Burke, F., East, N., Holdsworth, H., Turner, L., Rollins, B., Pasparakis, M., et al. 1999. Mice deficient in tumor necrosis factor-alpha are resistant to skin carcinogenesis. Nat Med 5: 828–831.
- 224. Scott, K.A., Moore, R.J., Arnott, C.H., East, N., Thompson, R.G., Scallon, B.J., Shealy, D.J., and Balkwill, F.R. 2003. An anti-tumor necrosis factor-alpha antibody inhibits the development of experimental skin tumors. Mol Cancer Ther 2: 445–451.
- Chung, Y.C., and Chang, Y.F. 2003. Serum interleukin-6 levels reflect the disease status of colorectal cancer. J Surg Oncol 83: 222-226.
- Schneider, M.R., Hoeflich, A., Fischer, J.R., Wolf, E., Sordat, B., and Lahm, H. 2000. Interleukin-6 stimulates clonogenic growth of primary and metastatic human colon carcinoma cells. Cancer Lett 151: 31–38.
- Berger, F.G. 2004. The interleukin-6 gene: a susceptibility factor that may contribute to racial and ethnic disparities in breast cancer mortality. Breast Cancer Res Treat 88: 281–285.
- Baud, V., and Karin, M. 2009. Is NF-kappaB a good target for cancer therapy? Hopes and pitfalls. Nat Rev Drug Discov 8: 33-40.
- 229. Karin, M. 2008. The IkappaB kinase a bridge between inflammation and cancer. Cell Res 18: 334–342.
- Maeda, S., Kamata, H., Luo, J.L., Leffert, H., and Karin, M. 2005. IKKbeta couples hepatocyte death to cytokine-driven compensatory proliferation that promotes chemical hepatocarcinogenesis. Cell 121: 977–990.
- Greten, F.R., Eckmann, L., Greten, T.F., Park, J.M., Li, Z.W., Egan, L.J., Kagnoff, M.F., and Karin, M. 2004. IKKbeta links inflammation and tumorigenesis in a mouse model of colitis-associated cancer. Cell 118: 285–296.
- 232. Pikarsky, E., Porat, R.M., Stein, I., Abramovitch, R., Amit, S., Kasem, S., Gutkovich-Pyest, E., Urieli-Shoval, S., Galun, E., and Ben-Neriah, Y. 2004. NF-kappaB functions as a tumour promoter in inflammation-associated cancer. Nature 431: 461–466.
- Karin, M. 2006. Nuclear factor-kappaB in cancer development and progression. Nature 441: 431–436.
- Bromberg, J., and Wang, T.C. 2009. Inflammation and cancer: IL-6 and STAT3 complete the link. Cancer Cell 15: 79–80.
- 235. Bollrath, J., Phesse, T.J., von Burstin, V.A., Putoczki, T., Bennecke, M., Bateman, T., Nebelsiek, T., Lundgren-May, T., Canli, O., Schwitalla, S., et al. 2009. gp130-mediated Stat3 activation in enterocytes regulates cell survival and cell-cycle progression during colitisassociated tumorigenesis. Cancer Cell 15: 91–102.
- 236. Grivennikov, S., Karin, E., Terzic, J., Mucida, D., Yu, G.Y., Vallabhapurapu, S., Scheller, J., Rose-John, S., Cheroutre, H., Eckmann, L., et al. 2009. IL-6 and stat3 are required for survival of intestinal epithelial cells and development of colitis-associated cancer. Cancer Cell 15: 103–113.
- 237. Chan, K.S., Sano, S., Kiguchi, K., Anders, J., Komazawa, N., Takeda, J., and DiGiovanni, J. 2004. Disruption of Stat3 reveals a critical role in both the initiation and the promotion stages of epithelial carcinogenesis. J Clin Invest 114: 720–728.
- Baran, D.T., Quail, J.M., Ray, R., Leszyk, J., and Honeyman, T. 2000. Annexin II is the membrane receptor that mediates the rapid actions of 1alpha,25-dihydroxyvitamin D(3). J Cell Biochem 78: 34–46.
- Boyan, B.D., Bonewald, L.F., Sylvia, V.L., Nemere, I., Larsson, D., Norman, A.W., Rosser, J., Dean, D.D., and Schwartz, Z. 2002. Evidence for distinct membrane receptors for 1 alpha,25-(OH)(2)D(3) and 24R,25-(OH)(2)D(3) in osteoblasts. Steroids 67: 235–246.
- 240. Nemere, I., Dormanen, M.C., Hammond, M.W., Okamura, W.H., and Norman, A.W. 1994. Identification of a specific binding protein for 1

alpha,25- dihydroxyvitamin D3 in basal-lateral membranes of chick intestinal epithelium and relationship to transcaltachia. J Biol Chem 269: 23750–23756.

- Nemere, I., Schwartz, Z., Pedrozo, H., Sylvia, V.L., Dean, D.D., and Boyan, B.D. 1998. Identification of a membrane receptor for 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 which mediates rapid activation of protein kinase C. J Bone Miner Res 13: 1353–1359.
- 242. Pedrozo, H.A., Schwartz, Z., Rimes, S., Sylvia, V.L., Nemere, I., Posner, G.H., Dean, D.D., and Boyan, B.D. 1999. Physiological importance of the 1,25(OH)2D3 membrane receptor and evidence for a membrane receptor specific for 24,25(OH)2D3. J Bone Miner Res 14: 856–867.
- 243. Erben, R.G., Soegiarto, D.W., Weber, K., Zeitz, U., Lieberherr, M., Gniadecki, R., Moller, G., Adamski, J., and Balling, R. 2002. Deletion of deoxyribonucleic acid binding domain of the vitamin D receptor abrogates genomic and nongenomic functions of vitamin D. Mol Endocrinol 16: 1524–1537.
- Wu, W., Zhang, X., and Zanello, L.P. 2007. 1alpha,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D(3) antiproliferative actions involve vitamin D receptor-mediated activation of MAPK pathways and AP-1/p21(waf1) upregulation in human osteosarcoma. Cancer Lett 254: 75–86.
- 245. Kulski, J.K., Kenworthy, W., Bellgard, M., Taplin, R., Okamoto, K., Oka, A., Mabuchi, T., Ozawa, A., Tamiya, G., and Inoko, H. 2005. Gene expression profiling of Japanese psoriatic skin reveals an increased activity in molecular stress and immune response signals. J Mol Med 83: 964–975.
- Lawrence, T., Gilroy, D.W., Colville-Nash, P.R., and Willoughby, D.A. 2001. Possible new role for NF-kappaB in the resolution of inflammation. Nat.Med 7: 1291–1297.
- 247. Kang, S., Yi, S., Griffiths, C.E., Fancher, L., Hamilton, T.A., and Choi, J.H. 1998. Calcipotriene-induced improvement in psoriasis is associated with reduced interleukin-8 and increased interleukin-10 levels within lesions. Br J Dermatol 138: 77–83.
- Equils, O., Naiki, Y., Shapiro, A.M., Michelsen, K., Lu, D., Adams, J., and Jordan, S. 2006. 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D inhibits lipopolysaccharide-induced immune activation in human endothelial cells. Clin Exp Immunol 143: 58–64.
- 249. Urry, Z., Xystrakis, E., Richards, D.F., McDonald, J., Sattar, Z., Cousins, D.J., Corrigan, C.J., Hickman, E., Brown, Z., and Hawrylowicz, C.M. 2009. Ligation of TLR9 induced on human IL-10-secreting Tregs by 1alpha,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 abrogates regulatory function. J Clin Invest 119: 387–398.
- Yu, X.P., Bellido, T., and Manolagas, S.C. 1995. Down-regulation of NF-kappa B protein levels in activated human lymphocytes by 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92: 10990–10994.
- Harant, H., Wolff, B., and Lindley, I.J. 1998. 1Alpha,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 decreases DNA binding of nuclear factor- kappaB in human fibroblasts. FEBS Lett. 436: 329–334.
- Raman, M., Chen, W., and Cobb, M.H. 2007. Differential regulation and properties of MAPKs. Oncogene 26: 3100–3112.
- Thornton, T.M., and Rincon, M. 2009. Non-classical p38 map kinase functions: cell cycle checkpoints and survival. Int J Biol Sci 5: 44–51.
- 254. Thuraisingam, T., Xu, Y.Z., Moisan, J., Lachance, C., Garnon, J., Di Marco, S., Gaestel, M., and Radzioch, D. 2007. Distinct role of MAPKAPK-2 in the regulation of TNF gene expression by Toll-like receptor 7 and 9 ligands. Mol Immunol 44: 3482–3491.
- 255. Gottlieb, A.B., Evans, R., Li, S., Dooley, L.T., Guzzo, C.A., Baker, D., Bala, M., Marano, C.W., and Menter, A. 2004. Infliximab induction therapy for patients with severe plaque-type psoriasis: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. J Am Acad

Dermatol 51: 534–542.

- Mossner, R., Schon, M.P., and Reich, K. 2008. Tumor necrosis factor antagonists in the therapy of psoriasis. Clin Dermatol 26: 486–502.
- 257. Shimizu, H., Banno, Y., Sumi, N., Naganawa, T., Kitajima, Y., and Nozawa, Y. 1999. Activation of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase and caspases in UVB-induced apoptosis of human keratinocyte HaCaT cells. J Invest Dermatol 112: 769–774.
- Wang, M., Tsai, B.M., Turrentine, M.W., Mahomed, Y., Brown, J.W., and Meldrum, D.R. 2005. p38 mitogen activated protein kinase mediates both death signaling and functional depression in the heart. Ann Thorac Surg 80: 2235–2241.
- 259. Sekiyama, A., Ueda, H., Kashiwamura, S., Sekiyama, R., Takeda, M., Rokutan, K., and Okamura, H. 2005. A stress-induced, superoxide-mediated caspase-1 activation pathway causes plasma IL-18 upregulation. Immunity 22: 669–677.
- Lee, P., Lee, D.J., Chan, C., Chen, S.W., Ch'en, I., and Jamora, C. 2009. Dynamic expression of epidermal caspase 8 simulates a wound healing response. Nature 458: 519–523.
- Iversen, L., and Johansen, C. 2008. Inflammasomes and inflammatory caspases in skin inflammation. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 8: 697–705.
- 262. Yamanaka, K., Tanaka, M., Tsutsui, H., Kupper, T.S., Asahi, K., Okamura, H., Nakanishi, K., Suzuki, M., Kayagaki, N., Black, R.A., et al. 2000. Skin-specific caspase-1-transgenic mice show cutaneous apoptosis and pre-endotoxin shock condition with a high serum level of IL-18. J Immunol 165: 997–1003.
- 263. Marchetti, S., Gamas, P., Belhacene, N., Grosso, S., Pradelli, L.A., Colosetti, P., Johansen, C., Iversen, L., Deckert, M., Luciano, F., et al. 2009. The caspase-cleaved form of LYN mediates a psoriasis-like inflammatory syndrome in mice. Embo J 28: 2449–2460.
- Federico, A., Morgillo, F., Tuccillo, C., Ciardiello, F., and Loguercio, C. 2007. Chronic inflammation and oxidative stress in human carcinogenesis. Int J Cancer 121: 2381–2386.
- Gonda, T.A., Tu, S., and Wang, T.C. 2009. Chronic inflammation, the tumor microenvironment and carcinogenesis. Cell Cycle 8: 2005–2013.
- 266. Schindler, E.M., Hindes, A., Gribben, E.L., Burns, C.J., Yin, Y., Lin, M.H., Owen, R.J., Longmore, G.D., Kissling, G.E., Arthur, J.S., et al. 2009. p38delta Mitogen-activated protein kinase is essential for skin tumor development in mice. Cancer Res 69: 4648–4655.
- Collins, I. 2009. Targeted small-molecule inhibitors of protein kinase B as anticancer agents. Anticancer Agents Med Chem 9: 32–50.
- Janne, P.A., Gray, N., and Settleman, J. 2009. Factors underlying sensitivity of cancers to small-molecule kinase inhibitors. Nat Rev Drug Discov 8: 709–723.
- Keyse, S.M. 2000. Protein phosphatases and the regulation of mitogen-activated protein kinase signalling. Curr Opin Cell Biol 12: 186–192.
- Barton, D., HogenEsch, H., and Weih, F. 2000. Mice lacking the transcription factor RelB develop T cell-dependent skin lesions similar to human atopic dermatitis. Eur J Immunol 30: 2323–2332.
- 271. Takeda, K., Takeuchi, O., Tsujimura, T., Itami, S., Adachi, O., Kawai, T., Sanjo, H., Yoshikawa, K., Terada, N., and Akira, S. 1999. Limb and skin abnormalities in mice lacking IKKalpha. Science 284: 313–316.
- Zhang, J.Y., Green, C.L., Tao, S., and Khavari, P.A. 2004. NFkappaB RelA opposes epidermal proliferation driven by TNFR1 and JNK. Genes Dev 18: 17–22.
- 273. Seitz, C.S., Lin, Q., Deng, H., and Khavari, P.A. 1998. Alterations in NF-kappaB function in transgenic epithelial tissue demonstrate a growth inhibitory role for NF-kappaB. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 2307–2312.

Contacts in the Societies for Private Practitioners

Denmark:

No information

Finland:

Jukka Juhela Seponkatu 12 FI-29200 Harjavalta, Finland E-mail: jukka.juhela@iki.fi

Marja Soini Tiilimäki 5C FI-00330 Helsinki, Finland E-mail: marja.soini@pp1.inet.fi

Iceland:

No information

Norway: No information

Sweden:

Dr Thor Bleeker Hudmottagningen Lidköping, Sweden E-mail: thor bleeker@ptj.se

Contacts in the Societies for Young Dermatologists

Denmark:

Stine Lasthein Andersen E-mail: formand@fyd.dk

Finland:

Sampsa Kauppi University of Tampere Tampere, Finland E-mail: sakauppi@pp.tnnet.fi

Iceland:

No information

Norway:

Guttorm Guleng Department of Dermatology Rikshospitalet NO-0027 Oslo, Norway E-mail: gguleng@hotmail.com

Sweden:

Hanna Velin Department of Dermatology Gävle Hospital SE-801 87 Gävle, Sweden E-mail: hanna.velin@lg.se

Maria Brolin Department of Dermatology Södersjukhuset SE-118 83 Stockholm, Sweden E-mail: maria.brolin@sodersjukhuset.se

Contact the Editorial Office

Agneta Andersson, Managing Editor Daniela Andersson, Editorial Assistant

Trädgårdsgatan 14 SE-753 09 Uppsala Sweden Phone: +46-18-580 50 91, +46-18-580 50 95 Fax: +46-18-580 50 90 E-mail: agneta@medicaljournals.se daniela@medicaljournals.se

Web: http://forum.medicaljournals.se

Sender: Forum for Nordic Dermato-Venereology Trädgårdsgatan 14 SE-753 09 Uppsala Sweden

